HP Insight Integration for CA Unicenter User Guide





August 2006 (Fourth Edition) Part Number 219065-004 © Copyright 2002, 2006 Hewlett-Packard Development Company, L.P.

The information contained herein is subject to change without notice. The only warranties for HP products and services are set forth in the express warranty statements accompanying such products and services. Nothing herein should be construed as constituting an additional warranty. HP shall not be liable for technical or editorial errors or omissions contained herein.

Confidential computer software. Valid license from HP required for possession, use, or copying. Consistent with FAR 12.211 and 12.212, Commercial Computer Software, Computer Software Documentation, and Technical Data for Commercial Items are licensed to the U.S. Government under vendor's standard commercial license.

Microsoft, Windows, and Windows NT are U.S. registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation. Windows Server 2003 is a trademark of Microsoft Corporation. Intel and Pentium are trademarks or registered trademarks of Intel Corporation or its subsidiaries in the United States and other countries. UNIX is a registered trademark of The Open Group.

August 2006 (Fourth Edition)

Part Number 219065-004

Audience assumptions

This document is for the person who installs, administers, and troubleshoots servers and storage systems. HP assumes you are qualified in the servicing of computer equipment and trained in recognizing hazards in products with hazardous energy levels.

Contents

Introduction	5
Overview	5
Features	5
What's new in version 3.3	7
System requirements	
, Revision history	
Product availability	
Installation	Q
Installation overview	
Installing the Insight Integration	
Installation notes	
Message records	
WorldView classes	
Extended discovery	
Community strings	
Distributed installation of the Insight Integration	
WorldView installation	
DSM installation	
Enterprise Management installation	
WorldView and DSM components	
Event Management components	
Uninstalling the Insight Integration	
Addressing upgrade issues and manual removal	
Using the software	22
Unicenter WorldView integration	
WorldView interface	
Class definition for the Unicenter repository	
Unicenter Agent Technology integration	
Policy definition for agent status detection	
HP Node View	
Overall status policy	
DSM event monitoring policy	
HP Management Agent view	
Application launches	
Browser launch to the HP System Management Homepage (Insight Management Agents)	
Browser launch to HP Systems Insight Manager	
In-context launch to HP Systems Insight Manager	
Unicenter Enterprise Management integration	
Enterprise Management Console	
Enabling SNMP trap processing	
Enterprise Management Console buttons	33
Message records and actions	
HP Web Jetadmin integration	
HP Integrity server integration	
HP Tru64 UNIX integration	
HP OpenVMS integration	
HP-UX server integration	
Extended discovery of HP systems	

Generating event messages from HP Systems Insight Manager	
Unicenter Severity Browser	
Repository maintenance	
Browsing the HP MIBs	
HP client support	
HP DMI client support	
Troubleshooting	61
HP Management Agent discovery issues	61
Supported classes	
Changing the default community string	
Verifying agent communication	
TRIX exists when importing classes	
Discovery command	
Discovery issues	
Gwclass.dat with multiple entries	
Discovered HP systems only display agents as Any:Absent	
Environment variables not properly set	
New message records not used	
Remote Insight Inclusion not created	
Frequently asked questions	
Additional resources	
Insight Integration state change messages	
State event messages	
DSM policy state change messages	
State event messages for Overall Status Policy	
DSM policy state change messages for Overall Status Policy	70
Monitored agents	
Agents monitored under HP classes	72
Technical support	
Before you contact HP	
HP contact information	
Acronyms and abbreviations	
Index	

Introduction

In this section

Overview	5
Features	5
What's new in version 3.3	7
System requirements	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
Product availability	

Overview

The HP Insight Integration for Computer Associates Unicenter simplifies system management by integrating the discovery and management of HP ProLiant, AlphaServer, and Integrity servers into the Unicenter NSM application.

The Insight Integration is a scalable solution that works directly with native Unicenter applications, including WorldView, Enterprise Console, and the TNG Agent Technology to monitor HP servers, clients, and storage that use Unicenter as the primary management console. With the Insight Integration, you can manage events for HP hardware and other enterprise resources from a common Unicenter interface.

Additional in-depth data for HP hardware is available through integrated menu items that enable access the HP System Management Homepage, HP Systems Insight Manager, and HP RILOE and iLO management tools.

Features

The Insight Integration offers the following features:

- Integration with CA Unicenter 2.4, 3.0, 3.1, and r11 hosted on Microsoft® Windows® 2000, Windows Server™ 2003, and Windows® XP platforms
- Support for HP Insight Management Agents 5.0 through 7.60
- Multiple installation options for easy integration with single-system and distributed Unicenter environments
- HP systems clearly defined by a specific class in the Unicenter Repository
- Second-level discovery to identify HP nodes by device class and operating system on the WorldView Map
- Unique icons for HP Systems Insight Manager servers and RILOE and iLO management processors
- Comprehensive integration with Unicenter Agent Works technology, enabling HP hardware to be monitored directly through Unicenter Node views
- Color-coded icons that represent hardware status at all levels, from the Unicenter WorldView Map through Node view
- Monitoring major HP hardware subsystems, including System Health, Drive Array, SCSI, Fibre Channel, Clustering, NIC, Remote Insight, and host operating systems

- Over 400 HP SNMP events for servers, clients, and storage configurations, received and translated at the Unicenter Enterprise Console
- In-context application launch to HP Systems Insight Manager, providing access to additional crossplatform lifecycle management tools for a broad range of HP hardware resources, such as software version control, inventory reporting, storage management, printer and client management, and systems deployment
- Integrated menu items that facilitate access the HP System Management Homepage and RILOE and iLO management processors
- Comprehensive installation and user reference documentation
- HP message records updated to include definitions provided by HP Insight Management Agents 7.60
- An updated integration kit with version 7.60 of the HP MIBs
- A new directory, \hpqnsm\cpqem\new33, which contains only the new message records since the last release of the Insight Integration (version 3.2)
- A new directory, \hpqnsm\cpqem\updated33, which contains only the message record files that have been modified since the last release of the Insight Integration (version 3.2)
- An updated overall status monitoring policy for Unicenter 3.x and Unicenter r11 to minimize monitored items (modified all state messages to begin with "HP_").
- Updated Web Jetadmin integration to include a link to HP Systems Insight Manager
- A new class for the HP Onboard Administrator
- Support for the discovery of HP systems running the following operating systems:
 - Tru64 UNIX
 - OS/2
 - SCO UnixWare
 - SCO OpenServer Release 5
 - Novell NetWare 5.x
 - Microsoft® Windows® NT
 - Windows® XP
 - Windows® 2000
 - Windows Server™ 2003
 - Windows® 9x
 - Linux

The following class definitions have been added to the integration module. The Insight Integration adds these classes to the CORE.

- HP_Host
 - HP_UnixWare
 - HP_Linux
 - HP_Novell
 - HP_WindowsNT_Server
 - HP_Windows2000_Server
 - HP_Windows_NetServer
 - HP_InsightManager
 - HP_RemoteInsight
 - HP_IntegrityServer

- HP_SANappliance
- HP_TaskSmart
- HP_RackEnclosure
- HP_OnboardAdministrator
- HP_Workstation
 - HP_DECSystem
 - HP_OS2
 - HP_SCOUnix
 - HP_Windows95
 - HP_Windows9x
 - HP_WindowsNT
 - HP_Windows2000
- HP_WindowsXP

What's new in version 3.3

The following features are new to the Insight Integration 3.3:

- Updated HP hardware discovery and SNMP notifications that support HP Insight Management Agents 7.60
- Support for Unicenter NSM r11.0 and r11.1
- Support for c-Class server blades
- Option to generate Unicenter event messages directly from HP Systems Insight Manager
- New installation program that provides more flexible installation options
- Alternative DSM policies to monitor HP server events (requires Insight Management Agents 6.30 and later)
- Updated DSM policies for monitoring the overall status of the HP Management Agents

System requirements

This user guide assumes that you have a working knowledge of CA Unicenter and the HP Insight Management Agents.

Monitored systems must have the following requirements:

- Intel® Pentium®-based system or better
- 64 MB of RAM
- One of the following operating systems with HP Insight Management Agents installed:
 - Microsoft® Windows Server™ 2003
 - Microsoft® Windows® XP
 - Microsoft® Windows® 2000
 - Microsoft® Windows® NT 4.0
 - Microsoft® Windows® 95 (desktop and portables only)
 - Microsoft® Windows® 98 (desktops and portables only)
 - Novell NetWare 3.12 or later
 - SCO UnixWare

- SCO OpenServer
- IBM OS/2
- Linux
- VMware ESX
- True64 UNIX
- OpenVMS
- SNMP installed and running
- HP Server Management Agents 5.0 or later installed and running
- HP Systems Insight Manager 4.1 or later installed and running.
- One of the following versions of Unicenter installed:
 - Unicenter Release 2.4
 - Unicenter NSM Release 3.0
 - Unicenter NSM Release 3.1
 - Unicenter NSM Release r11.0
 - Unicenter NSM Release r11.1

Revision history

Version 1.0 of the Insight Integration was made available by Computer Associates in 1997.

Version 1.1 has been distributed using two individual deliverables: cim_tng011899.zip for Unicenter 2.1 and cim_tng220322.zip for Unicenter 2.2. An intermediate update of the HP message records supports HP Insight Management Agents 4.21: cpqtraps.zip.

During 1999, HP and CA worked to transfer all future development, distribution, and support of the integration to HP. Compaq Insight Manager for CA Unicenter 2.0, built on the previous releases from CA, was released in April 2000. This product was the first integration with Unicenter to be distributed by HP.

Version 2.1 was the second release from HP.

Version 3.0 was released to support Unicenter 3.0.

Version 3.0a was released to support up to version 6.40 of the HP Management Agents.

Version 3.1 was released to support Unicenter NSM 3.1 and up to version 7.00 of the HP Management Agents.

Version 3.2 was released to support up to version 7.40 of the HP Management Agents.

Version 3.3 is the current release.

Product availability

Download and register the HP Insight Integration for Computer Associates Unicenter from the HP Management Integration Solutions website (<u>http://www.hp.com/servers/integration</u>).

Installation

In this section

nstallation overview	9
nstalling the Insight Integration	
nstallation notes	
Distributed installation of the Insight Integration	18
Uninstalling the Insight Integration	
Addressing upgrade issues and manual removal	

Installation overview

Details on the installation steps and the features of the integration are provided in the following sections. HP recommends that you review this document before installing the Insight Integration. If you are upgrading from a previous version of the Insight Integration, any existing HP class definitions and menu items are deleted before the new definitions are loaded.

The following sequence describes the general flow of events during the installation of the Insight Integration into a Unicenter environment.

- 1. The setup.exe program performs the following:
 - **a.** The files listed in the following table are copied to the appropriate places in the Unicenter directory.

File	Source location	Destination
lcons	hpqnsm\cpqwv\icons	NSMDIR\icons
Models	hpqnsm\cpqwv\models	NSDMIR\models
Images	hpqnsm\cpqwv\images	NSDMIR\images
HP MIBs	hpqnsm\cpqwv\mibs	 NSDMIR\schema\included
		 NSDMIR\services\config\mibs
Browser file	hpqnsm\cpqwv\browser	NSDMIR\config\abrowser
Policy files	hpqnsm\cpqwv\policy\version	NSDMIR\services\config\aws_wvgate
Class definition	hpqnsm\cpqwv\policy\version	NSDMIR\services\config\aws_wvgate
HP SIM launch files	hpqnsm\cpqwv\	NSDMIR\bin

- b. The MIBs are deposited in the CORE system.
- c. The Insight Manager class is loaded.
- d. The DSM is reset.
- 2. The cpqload batch file in the \cpqem directory loads the HP message records into the enterprise management database.
- 3. The new HP class definitions are installed into the CORE.
- **4.** After the Insight Integration is installed, the HP Insight Management Agent definitions are populated into the Unicenter WorldView for use with all other Unicenter applications and utilities.
- 5. After installation is complete, discovery and classification of HP devices is performed.

NOTE: Although the Insight Integration is designed for installation as a whole, some elements might be installed individually by command line or specific scripts. If you want to install the HP MIBs, the cpqmibs.bat batch file is available in the \cpqwv\mibs directory.

Installing the Insight Integration

- 1. Download the Insight Integration from the HP Management Integration Solutions website (<u>http://www.hp.com/servers/integration</u>).
- 2. Unzip the file to a local hard drive.
- 3. Execute the file setup.exe to install the Insight Integration. During the installation, you will be prompted to connect to the Unicenter repository. Depending on the options selected during the setup wizard, you might be prompted to connect to the repository more than once. Be sure to have the following information available:
 - The name of the CORE system
 - The user name to log in to the database
 - The password to log in to the database
 - The SNMP community string to use for discovery
- 4. Click **Next** to start the setup wizard.



5. Accept the license agreement, and click Next.



6. Review the information in the Information window. This window provides an overview of the options you will be given during the installation. Click **Next**.

Setup	×
Information Please read the following important information before continuing.	
When you are ready to continue with Setup, click Next.	
 This version of the Insight Integration supports Unicenter NSM r11, Unicenter NSM 3.x, and Unicenter TNG 2.4.	
Note: Users of Unicenter NSM r11 should not reclassify systems running the Computer Associates agents to the HP_ classes. This will result in those agents not being monitored.	
Installing the HP Insight Integration version 3.3 for Unicenter:	
This information is necessary for selecting the appropriate options to install the integration module and its various components.	•
<back next=""></back>	Cancel

 Select the version of Unicenter you are using. This version of the Insight Integration supports Unicenter TNG 2.4, Unicenter NSM 3.x, and Unicenter NSM r11. Click Next.

Setup	×
Insight Integration for Unicenter NSM What version of Unicenter are you using?	
Please specify the version of Unicenter you a	are using, then click Next.
 Unicenter NSM r11 	
Unicenter NSM 3.x	
C Unicenter TNG 2.4	
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel

8. Select the directory in which to install the Insight Integration files. The default location is C:\Program Files\HPQNSM. Click **Next.**

Setup X
Select Destination Directory Where should HP Insight Integration for Unicenter NSM be installed?
Select the folder where you would like HP Insight Integration for Unicenter NSM to be installed, then click Next.
C:\Program Files\HPQNSM
C:\ Program Files HPQNSM Casses Cas
🗇 C:
The program requires at least 0.1 MB of disk space.
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel

- 9. (Optional) Complete the entries in the Insight Integration for Unicenter NSM window. The entries in this window are designed to help establish connectivity between the Unicenter application, HP Systems Insight Manager, and HP Web Jetadmin, as appropriate.
 - HP Insight Manager IP Address—Enter the name or IP address of the Systems Insight Manager server.
 - CAI_MSG_EXIT environment variable—Enter the program to execute when you right-click an icon and select User action in the Enterprise Management Console. In this example, the hpqemc.exe program will launch the browser to the web agents on the node in selected event.
 - Web Jetadmin Server and Port—Enter the name and port number of the Web Jetadmin server.

Click Next.

Setup 🔀
Insight Integration for Unicenter NSM HP Insight Integration Registry Information (optional).
Please specify the address of your HP Insight Manager server and the setting to use for the CAI_MSG_EXIT environment variable. The CAI_MSG_EXIT environment variable will allow you to faunch to the HP Management Agents from events in the Enterprise Management Console if you enter "hpgemc.exe". The current value of these fields is displayed.
HP Insight Manager IP Address (example: 192.168.10.21):
HPSIMserver
CAI_MSG_EXIT environment variable (hpgemc.exe recommended):
hpgema.exe
Web Jietadmin Sierver and Port (example: WJAserver:8000); wjaserver:8000
,
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel

- **10.** Select one of the following installation options.
 - Standard Installation (Agent DSM Policy and Message Records)
 - Full Installation (Agent DSM Policy, Message Records, and HP Classes)
 - Insight Agent Policy (Agent DSM Policy Only)
 - Message Records (Message Records and Actions Only)
 - WorldView Client (Stand-alone WorldView Client)
 - DSM Server (Stand-alone DSM Server)
 - Web Jetadmin Integration Components
 - Upgrade Existing Integration
 - Custom Installation

Click Next.

Which components should be insta) install; clear the components you d	o not want to
install. Click Next when you are rea		
Custom Installation		-
Base Integration		11.6 MB
Message Records and Actions	;	2.8 MB
HP Class Extensions		2.5 MB
WorldView Components Only		8.1 MB
DSM Components Only		4.4 MB
Veb Jetadmin Integration Com	ponents	0.2 MB
New Message Records and A	ctions (since last release)	0.1 MB
Updated Message Records an	d Actions (since last release)	0.1 MB
Current selection requires at least 1	2.7 MD - (J.J	

An upgrade option is now provided as one of the installation options. This option upgrades the Base Integration components (for example, agent files and policy files), installs the new HP message records and actions that have been added since the last release, and installs any updated HP message records and actions that have been changed since the last release of the Insight Integration into the Unicenter application. **NOTE:** The upgrade option runs the hpqrmv.exe program. This program removes all existing InsightManager agent objects and the InsightManager class so that the new policy files are installed correctly. Any existing HP message record definitions listed in the updated files are removed before the new definitions in the \updated33 directory are installed.

Setup	×
Select Components Which components should be installed?	
Select the components you want to install; clear the components you do no install. Click Next when you are ready to continue.	ot want to
Custom Installation	•
Base Integration	11.6 MB
Message Records and Actions	2.8 MB
HP Class Extensions	2.5 MB
WorldView Components Only	8.1 MB
DSM Components Only	4.4 MB
Web Jetadmin Integration Components	0.2 MB
New Message Records and Actions (since last release)	0.1 MB
Updated Message Records and Actions (since last release)	0.1 MB
, Current selection requires at least 11.7 MB of disk space.	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext>	Cancel

If you select the upgrade option, a message listing the components that are installed appears after you click **Next.** These components are not removed by proceeding. Click **Yes** to continue.

Готропе	nts Fxist 🔀
?	Setup has detected that the following components are already installed on your computer:
~	Message Records and Actions
	HP Class Extensions Web Jetadmin Integration Components
	Deselecting these components will not uninstall them.
	Would you like to continue anyway?
	Yes No

 Select the appropriate Start Menu folder in which to install the Insight Integration shortcuts (HP Insight Integration for Unicenter is the default folder). Click Next.

Setup	x
Select Start Menu Folder Where should Setup place the program's shortcuts?	ß
Select the Start Menu folder in which you would like Setup to create the program's shortcuts, then click Next.	
HP Insight Integration for Unicenter	
Accessories Administrative Tools HP Insight Integration for Unicenter Microsoft SQL Server Microsoft SQL Server - Switch TND Support for DMI Unicenter TND WMI Tools	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cance	el

- **12.** Review your selections, and click **Install** to begin the installation. Be sure to have the following information available:
 - The name of the CORE system
 - The user name to log in to the database
 - The password to log in to the database
 - The SNMP community string to use for discovery

NOTE: Installing the new policy files (part of the base integration) runs the hpqrmv.exe program to remove the existing InsightManager agent objects and the InsightManager class. The program executes so that the new policy files provided with the Insight Integration are installed correctly.



Installation notes

If you are upgrading from a previous version of the Insight Integration, any existing HP class definitions and menu items are deleted before the new definitions are loaded.

Message records

If the HP message records were previously installed, you can load only the message records that are new in version 3.3 of the Insight Integration. The new message records are located in the hpqnsm\cpqem\new33 directory. Instead of installing the message records from the installation program, you can run the script in this directory to install only the new message records.

The hpqnsm\cpqem directory contains all the HP message records. You can update any existing message records that have been changed since the previous release of the Insight Integration. These updated message records are located in the hpqnsm\cpqem\updated33 directory.

You can execute the cpqload installation script on the Enterprise Management system to install all the HP message records and actions.

WorldView classes

The following steps detail the installation of the new discovery features and device classification. See "Extended discovery of HP systems (on page 46)" for more information.

To manually load the HP classes, change to the hpqnsm\cpqwv\classes directory and execute the hpqclass program.

The installation program automatically modifies the gwclass.dat file. If you install the HP classes manually, edit this file to include HP_Host|HP_Workstation| at the end of the file.

If you install the Insight Integration multiple times, verify that the file does not contain extra occurrences of HP_Host | HP_Workstation | at the end of the file. The file is located in the Unicenter Directory/services/config/aws_wvgate directory.

Extended discovery

To correctly discovery and identify HP systems within Unicenter using the specific icons provided with the Insight Integration, perform the following steps from the WorldView host.

NOTE: Do not reclassify systems running the Computer Associates agents to the HP classes if you are using Unicenter NSM r11. Reclassification results in those agents not being monitored. If systems were reclassified, return the systems to their original classes using the Reclassify Object menu option.

 From the \hpqnsm\cpqwv\classes directory, execute the hpqdscvr.exe file. This program connects to the Unicenter CORE and verifies that the devices listed are HP systems running HP Insight Management Agents. The format for the command is:

HPQDSCVR RepositoryName UserName Password Community S/R

Use the S or R parameter to specify whether you want to discover and reclassify all systems (S) or only Remote Insight devices (R). Enter B if the specified user account does not have a password.

2. Stop and restart the Unicenter Severity Propagation Service.

Community strings

The Insight Integration uses "public" as the default community string for discovery and monitoring the HP Management Agents. If a different community string is used, update the Pollset for the InsightManager class with the correct community string. Additionally, execute the DSM wizard to update the InsightManager class with the correct community string.

Distributed installation of the Insight Integration

The Insight Integration installation program provides DSM-only ("DSM installation" on page 18) or WorldView-only ("WorldView installation" on page 18) installation options.

The following sections describe the destination for each of the files in the Insight Integration for a distributed installation of CA Unicenter. Use this information to manually install or remove the Insight Integration in a distributed Unicenter environment.

For a manual installation, the policy and class definition sources are not fully specified. From the directory listed, you must go to another level to access the correct version directory.

Documentation and installation scripts can stay in the source directory for the integration module.

WorldView installation

Run the Insight Integration setup wizard on the WorldView system, and select **WorldView Components Only** from the Select Components screen.

To install additional HP classes, select **HP Class Extensions.**

DSM installation

Run the Insight Integration setup wizard on the DSM system, and select **DSM Components Only** from the Select Components screen.

Enterprise Management installation

Run the Insight Integration setup wizard on the Enterprise Management Console, and select **Message Records and Actions** from the Select Components screen.

WorldView and DSM components

The Insight Integration includes options for installing to a stand-alone WorldView client or a stand-alone DSM system. Both of these options are available through the installer. The batch files listed in the following table are no longer needed and are only provided for reference purposes. A distributed installation of the Insight Integration is now done through the installer program.

Batch files in the \dinstall directory (cpqwv.bat and cpqdsm.bat) install only the WorldView and DSM components of the Insight Integration. Each batch file takes source and destination directory arguments.

Before running cpqdsm.bat, edit the file to reflect the version of Unicenter being used. By default, cpqdsm.bat copies the policy files for Unicenter 2.4.

In addition, new HP classes can be imported into the CORE by executing hpqclass.exe from the WorldView host. For example:

C:\HPQNSM\DINSTALL\CPQDSM.BAT C:\HPQNSM\CPQWV C:\TNG

File	Source location	Destination
lcons	hpqnsm\cpqwv\icons	NSMDIR\icons
Models	hpqnsm\cpqwv\models	NSMDIR\models
Images	hpqnsm\cpqwv\images	NSMDIR\images
HP MIBs	hpqnsm\cpqwv\mibs	NSMDIR\schema\included
		 NSMDIR\services\config\mibs
Browser file	hpqnsm\cpqwv\browser	NSMDIR\config\abrowser
Insight Manager launch file	hpqnsm\cpqwv	NSMDIR\bin
Class definition files	hpqnsm\cpqwv\classes	hpqnsm\cpqwv\classes
lcons	hpqnsm\cpqwv\icons	NSMDIR\icons

C:\HPQNSM\DINSTALL\CPQWV.BAT C:\HPQNSM\CPQWV C:\TNG

The DSM files listed in the following table are no longer needed and are provided only for reference purposes.

File	Source location	Destination
Browser file	hpqnsm\cpqwv\browser	NSMDIR\config\abrowser
Policy files	hpqnsm\cpqwv\policy	NSMDIR\services\config\aws_nsm
Class definition files	hpqnsm\cpqwv\classes	NSMDIR\services\config\aws_wvgate
HP MIBs	hpqnsm\cpqwv\mibs	NSMDIR\services\config\mibs
Agent icons	hpqnsm\cpqwv\icons\cim*.ico	NSMDIR\icons
Browser file	hpqnsm\cpqwv\browser	NSMDIR\config\abrowser

If you have trouble browsing the HP MIBs after executing the installation scripts, run tngdir\services\bin\install_cpqmibs.bat from either the WorldView or DSM systems.

Event Management components

HP message records are located in the \hpqnsm\cpqem directory. Copy these to the system running the Enterprise Management components, and run the cpqload.bat file.

Uninstalling the Insight Integration

Click **Start>Programs>HP Insight Integration>Uninstall** to remove the Insight Integration. Alternately, perform the following steps:

- 1. Click Start>Control Panel.
- 2. Double-click Add/Remove Programs.
- 3. Select HP Insight Integration for Unicenter.
- 4. Click Change/Remove.
- 5. Click **Yes** to confirm when prompted.

Uninstalling the Insight Integration moves the HP classified devices back to the default Unicenter classes and deletes the HP classes from the repository. HP_RemoteInsight devices are moved to the Host class.

Addressing upgrade issues and manual removal

By default, the installation program provided with the Insight Integration performs any necessary steps for upgrading from an existing version. If the Insight Integration was previously uninstalled, the installation program automatically removes any remaining components before installing the new files. Use the information in this section if manual removal of the Insight Integration is required.

The program hpqrmv.exe and the TRIX Script deletecpqwvobj.tng are provided in the Tools directory to aid in upgrading the integration module. Either of these utilities can be used instead of the following manual upgrade procedure.

IMPORTANT: HP recommends backing up the repository before performing any upgrades.

NOTE: This procedure is not required for new installations of the Insight Integration.

To upgrade a previously installed integration module, run the hpqrmv.exe program to remove the Insight Manager objects and to delete the Insight Manager class.

To manually remove the Insight Integration:

- 1. Save all customized message records before proceeding because performing the following steps deletes the existing files.
- 2. Go to the hpqnsm\cpqem\remove directory, and run the cpqem_remove script to delete the previous versions of the HP message records.

Alternatively, you can access these messages through the Enterprise Management Messages window. All HP and Compaq entries have 232 in the Message ID field or "HP -" in the Description field. Deleting these entries prevents the duplication of entries when the new message records are installed.

- **3.** Go to the hpqnsm\cpqwv\ directory.
- 4. Execute the hpgunclass command, and enter the repository name, user name, and user password. For example, enter hpgunclass Repository User Password.
- 5. Reclassify any devices that were manually changed to HP devices using the menu option or the reclass command.
- 6. Delete the previous definition of the HP Insight Manager class.

- a. Start the TNG Object Browser by clicking Start>Programs>Unicenter WorldView>Object Browser.
- b. In the Object Browser tree view, navigate to TNGRoot>ManagedObject>Agent>InsightManager, and select the Insight Manager entry to display all the Insight Management Agents.
- c. Delete all the Insight Manager objects displayed. You must delete these objects before you can delete the Insight Manager class definition.

IMPORTANT: Do not select the **Delete Child Objects** option.

- d. Close the Object Browser window.
- e. Start the TNG Class Wizard by clicking Start>Programs>Unicenter WorldView>Class Wizard.
- f. Select Modify Existing Class, and browse to TNG Root>Managed Object>Agent>InsightManager.
- g. Select InsightManager, and click Delete Class.
- h. Click **Yes** to confirm when prompted.

IMPORTANT: If the error "Cannot delete class Insight Manager, Unicenter error code 47" displays, then all instances of Insight Manager were not deleted earlier; repeat the procedure.

- i. Click **Cancel** to close the Class Wizard window.
- 7. Delete the previous definitions of the HP defined menus.
 - a. Start the TNG Object Browser by clicking Start>Programs>Unicenter WorldView>Object Browser.
 - b. In the Object Browser tree view, navigate to TNG Root, and select Pop-up Menu.
 - c. Delete the instances of CIMAgt listed in the left window.
 - d. Close the window.
- 8. Delete the previous definitions of the HP defined methods.
 - a. Start the TNG Object Browser by clicking Start>Programs>Unicenter WorldView>Object Browser.
 - **b.** In the Object Browser tree view, navigate to **TNG Root>Method**, and delete the following items:
 - CIM
 - CPQRIB1
 - CPQTS
 - CWA
 - HPIM7
 - HPIM72
- **9.** Close the window.
- **10.** Go to the hpqnsm\tools directory.
- **11.** Execute the uninstall.bat file. This action deletes all files added to the Unicenter installation directory by the integration. For Unicenter NSM r11, go to the agent technology and icon directories to delete the Insight Integration files.

Using the software

In this section

Unicenter WorldView integration	22
Unicenter Agent Technology integration	25
Overall status policy	
DSM event monitoring policy	
HP Management Agent view	29
Application launches	
Unicenter Enterprise Management integration	
Generating event messages from HP Systems Insight Manager	53
Unicenter Severity Browser	57
Repository maintenance	
Browsing the HP MIBs	
HP client support	
HP DMI client support	59

Unicenter WorldView integration

The HP Insight Integration for Computer Associates Unicenter provides integration with the Unicenter WorldView interface. These features include icons for the 2D and 3D WorldView Maps, an Agent view for the HP Insight Management Agents, and the Insight Manager class definition.

WorldView interface

The Insight Integration displays systems in the Unicenter WorldView interface. The following windows display HP-specific icons for discovered systems:

Unicenter Management Command Center



Unicenter Explorer



Unicenter 2D map



Class definition for the Unicenter repository

The Insight Manager class definition is configured inside the InsightManager.wvc file for Unicenter 2.4 or later. All properties, menus, status definitions, and methods for the HP Management Agent class are defined within this file. To manually install the Insight Integration outside of the provided installation program, change to the directory in which InsightManager.wvc is located and issue the <code>awwvcfg -c InsightManager.wvc</code> command.

This command loads the entire definition. If this class is already defined, you will not receive an error message, and the command will not execute. It will not overwrite a previous installation of this class.

If it is necessary to reload this class, first delete the class by using the hpqrmv.exe command in the hpqnsm\tools directory or by using the Unicenter Class Wizard. The class InsightManager is located under the Agent subclass.



Unicenter Agent Technology integration

The Insight Integration provides integration with the Unicenter Agent Technology. Features include the definition for the InsightManager class and policy files for monitoring the HP Insight Management Agents.

Policy definition for agent status detection

The Unicenter Agent Works component uses the policy definition for the HP Insight Management Agents. Status changes are detected by polling the HP Insight Management Agents, and the gathered information is translated into policy. This policy sets the status for each of the discovered HP Insight Management Agents inside the Unicenter repository.

HP Node View

The Insight Integration includes the ability to monitor the status of HP hardware subsystems through the Unicenter Node View. By right-clicking the **Insight Agent** icon in the Unispace container and selecting **Node View**, you can expand the nodes to display lower-level objects and drill down to view HP Insight Manager MIB icons at the system variable level.

The Unicenter Node View window displays various status levels of HP hardware subsystems using colorcoded icons.



Overall status policy

The Insight Integration includes an additional set of policy files that provide a high-level view of HP hardware subsystem status. The overall status policy files are not installed by default but are provided as a user option. These policies can limit the amount of polling traffic generated in the DSM for HP devices.

The hpqnsm\policy\overall directory contains policy files for Unicenter 2.4, 3.x, and r11 that monitor the overall status of each HP hardware subsystem.

Each HP ProLiant MIB contains a variable that represents the overall status of the entire MIB. The overall policy files monitor this variable. Instances under the various subsystems are not enumerated. For example, these policies monitor the overall drive array status, but not the individual logical and physical drives.

The status of HP hardware is monitored, but the information given in the policy files is not as detailed. For detailed information, view a device through the HP web-based Management Agents or HP Systems Insight Manager.

NOTE: The overall status policy for Unicenter 3.x and later has been updated to minimize the number of items monitored on each system. The monitored items have been updated with new names beginning with the string "HP_".

To install the policy files:

- 1. Place the insightmanager.wvc file in the UnicenterDirectory\services\config\aws_wvgate directory.
- 2. Place the insightmanager.dat and insightmanager.cnf files in the UnicenterDirectory \services\config\aws_nsm\dm directory.

The Unicenter Node View appears similar to the following window after these policies are implemented.

🚰 Unicenter - Node View		
Elle Edit Yew Options Help		
a	Node spiral@	RING
× 🕲 🔀 🕊 .	u 🖗 ?	
spiral ← HP Management	t Agents + Fibre Channel Status Network Interface Status	
object "HP Management Ag object "HP Management Ag object "HP Management Ag	gents:Standard Equipment Status". Status: "HP_StandardEquip gents:Drive Array Status". Status: "HP_DriveArray_Status:W gents:Remote Insight Status". Status: "HP_RemoteInsight_Sta gents:Fibre Channel Status". Status: "HP_FibreChannel_Statu gents:Network Interface Status". Status: "HP_NIC_Status:Up	'arning''. atus:Up''. s:Up''.
•		1.

DSM event monitoring policy

The Insight Integration includes an additional set of policy files that provide event monitoring for HP Management Agents. This policy is based on the standard policy files installed with the Insight Integration. Implementing this policy enables you to monitor events using the DSM policy instead of Message Record and Action files.

The DSM Event policy files are not installed by default but are provided as a user option. The DSM Event policy files monitor the same hardware systems as the standard policy files, in addition to monitoring SNMP events.

The .cnf file provided in the dsm_events directory parses SNMP alarms from HP devices, in addition to the standard functions of the integration DSM policy.

The trap policy in this file requires HP Management Agents 6.30 or later. Traps from earlier versions of HP Management Agents are not defined in this file.

This policy does not process trap variables. Each trap is processed based on only the specific trap ID. For example, a drive array trap might contain many variables, but the DSM trap policy will only display a generic "HP Drive Array Physical Drive Status Change" message. Only server alarms are included in the policy definition file.

The hpqnsm\policy\dsm_events directory contains the policy files for Unicenter that monitor for SNMP traps. To install the policy files:

- Place the insightmanager.cnf file in the Unicenter Directory\services\config\aws_nsm\dm directory. The hpqemc2.exe file launches the browser to the web agents from the Enterprise Management Console using the User action menu option.
- 2. Place the hpqemc2.exe file in the Unicenter Directory\bin directory.
- 3. Edit the CAI_MSG_EXIT environment variable to contain the value hpqemc2.exe.

After these policies are implemented, the Enterprise Management Console will display messages similar to those shown the following example.

						Log Messages 04/07/2004
T	Ŧ	2	Time	Node	User	Message
T	_		15:08:56	spiral	WARBIRD/cauniint	3CATD_1_060, SNMPTRAP: < public 311 172 25 162 156 spiral 0.0 11:56 52 1 0ID: 1.3:6.1.3:1057.1 iso.org
			15:08:56	spiral	WARBIRD\counint	%CATD_L 060, SNMPTRIAP: < public 311 172.25.162.156 spiral 3.0 00.00.17.2:010: 1.3:6.1.2.1.2:2.1.1.1677
1			15:08:57	lariqu	WARBIRD\cauniint	%CATD_L060, SNMPTRIAP: < public 232 172 25 162 156 spiral 6 18008 00:00:18 11 0ID: 1.3.6 1.2.1.1.5:0
١.	Ŧ	1	15:08:57	spiral	WARBIED/counint	(7) HP + NIC Redundancy Decreased for adapter in slot 0, port 1, (SystemD: OID:, NIC Status: OID:, Board Na
		1	15:08:58	WORKGRIOUPWWARBIRD	NT AUTHORITY/\SYSTEM	(8) spinal - HP NIC Redundancy Decreased
1			15:09:31	spiral	WARBIRD/counient	3cATD_1_060, SNMPTRIAP: < public 232 172 25 162 156 rpikal 6 6027 00:00 52 3 0ID: 1.3.6.1.2 1.1.5.0 rpikal
1	!	1	15:09:31	opiral	WARBIRD/counint	(9) HP - One or more Power On Self Test errors have occurred during reboot
		1	15:09:31	WORKGRIOUPWWARBIRD	NT AUTHORITY/\SYSTEM	(10) spiral - HP Power On Self Test Errors occured
1			15:09:33	spiral	WARBIRD/counint	%CATD_1_060, SNMPTRAP: <c 00:00="" 0id:="" 1.3.6.1.2.1.1.5.0="" 11="" 156="" 162="" 172="" 232="" 25="" 3037="" 53="" 6="" public="" spiral="" sy<="" td=""></c>
1	Ŧ	1	15:09:33	spiral	WAR8IRD/caunint	(11) HP - Drive Amay physical drive threshold passed (Location: Slot 0, Controler: 0, Drive: 146, Bus: 2, Bay: 2,
		✓	15:09:33	WORKGRIOUPWWARBIRD	NT AUTHORITY/\SYSTEM	(12) spiral - HP Drive Array physical drive threshold passed
1			15:10:32	AE715704	NT AUTHORITY/\SYSTEM	Workstation/Windows Windows Mib-II Policy IP_Interface Unknown Broken (1) 16.101.170.29 ildesor(NULL)
Û						
	n ar					

The messages from the WORKGROUP\WARBIRD node were generated from the DSM Event policy. The messages from the spiral node were generated from the message records and actions.

HP Management Agent view

The Insight Integration provides an Agent view for the HP Insight Management Agents. This feature is similar to other Agent view options and provides a brief view of the status of HP servers.



The Agent view contains buttons that launch to the HP System Management Homepage (web agents), the RILOE and iLO management processors, and the Integrated Administrator for HP blade enclosures.

The System Management Homepage launch button is on the summary screen, the Remote Insight/Integrated Lights-Out button is on the Remote Insight information screen, and the Integrated Administrator button is on the Rack Information screen. The Rack Information screen also contains a button to launch to the management processor on an HP Integrity server.

The following systems are monitored for overall status by the Agent view for the HP Insight Management Agents. More detailed information can be obtained on each system by selecting the appropriate system icon at the top of the Summary window:

- Standard Equipment
- System Information

- Drive Array
- SCSI Drive
- Health Condition
- Threshold Manager
- Host OS MIB
- Network Interface
- Insight Lights Out
- Windows OS MIB
- Linux OS MIB

The Insight Agent view contains the following screens that display more detailed information. These screens are accessed from the icons at the top of the Agent view window.

- Standard Equipment
- System Information
- Drive Array
- SCSI Drives
- Health
- Integrated Management Log
- Thresholds
- Operating System
- Network Interface Card
- Fibre Channel Array
- Rack Enclosure/Management Processor
- Remote Insight/Integrated Lights-Out
- Utilization
- Software Versions

Information that does not apply to the server or is not available might display as Not Available or Unknown. For example, a system with no SCSI drives displays as Not Available. Additionally, an error message might also display.

WARNI	NG					
⚠	An error	occured w	hile pro	cessing	this r	equest
			ОК			

Application launches

The Insight Integration is built on the features and functionality of the HP Insight Management Agents and is designed to operate directly with native Unicenter applications and utilities. To provide further access to detailed HP systems data and additional HP resource management tools from within Unicenter, the Insight Integration includes several application launches:

- Browser launch to the HP System Management Homepage (Insight Management Agents) (on page 31)
- Browser launch to HP Systems Insight Manager (on page 31)

In-context launch to HP Systems Insight Manager (on page 31)

Browser launch to the HP System Management Homepage (Insight Management Agents)

For machines with HP Insight Management Agents installed, the HP Management Agent icon appears under the node container.

To launch the HP System Management Homepage, right-click **HP Management Agent**, and select **HP** System Management Homepage.



The HP System Management Homepage is a web-based application that provides an aggregated view of all data collected by HP Insight Management Agents and other plug-ins for an individual HP node. This feature uses the default browser on the system.

Browser launch to HP Systems Insight Manager

HP Systems Insight Manager is a web-based application that provides unified lifecycle management for HP servers, storage, and other HP and third-party infrastructure resources. HP Systems Insight Manager can maximize system uptime, reduce total cost of ownership, and provide powerful systems lifecycle monitoring, inventory, and control. HP Systems Insight Manager utilizes the same Insight Management Agents used by the Insight Integration to merge HP hardware data with Unicenter status and event processing.

To launch HP Systems Insight Manager, right-click **HP Management Agent**, and select **HP Systems** Insight Manager.

In-context launch to HP Systems Insight Manager

In-context launching capability appears on all HP systems managed by the Insight Integration and launches to a selected node through the HP Systems Insight Manager management server. The in-context launch provides links to other resource management features available in HP Systems Insight Manager.

This feature requires HP Systems Insight Manager 4.1 or later and Unicenter 2.4 or later. To use this feature, you must log in to the HP Systems Insight Manager server before the System Page can be displayed.

Ele Edit Wew Figvarites Tools He	6				
🔾 Back • 🔘 - 💽 📓 🙆 🔑 Se	arch 🔆 Fevorites 🕙 🔝 • 🦓				
Agaress https://170.50.4.130.50000/msp	ortal/hone/McPortalFrames.jsp		¥ 🔁 Ga		
D HP Systems Insight N	lanager	User, adventingle tone 1 Sec.04			
System Suturs 🛛 🕄	Tools . Deploy . Config	ure • Diagnoise • Optimize • Reports • Tasks & Logs • Options •	Help •		
Legenil Cuttonize	System Page				
Updated Thu, 8/25/2005, 12:08:01 PM PDT	-				
0 7 4 0	Identity Toole & Links	Events Performance			
4 6 8 17 Uncleared Event Status 1 37 17 109 Heath Status	System Status				
Search	C Hereath Stattur				
Search	A Software Status				
Advanced Search	Chlanagement Processor Stal	her i			
Participa participa					
Systems and Events					
the second se	A construction of the				
Customize	More Information				
Customere System Overview	System Management Homepage	۰.			
Customize		ŧ.			
System Overview All Systems All Events	System Management Homepage Properties	ŧ.			
System Overview At Systems	System Management Homepage Properties				
Cuttorite System Overview All Systems All Events Systems Private Dividegration Dev	System Management Homepage Properties Mentalisation Address	170 50 4 107, 170 50 4 1 21	3		
Customize System Overview A Al Systems A Events Systems Systems Systems Dev Systems Dev Systems	System Management Homepage Properties Mentalisation Address Professed System Hame	170.50.4.107, 170.50.4.1.21 pbiode@			
Cuttorite System Overview All Systems All Events Systems Private Dividegration Dev	System Management Homepage Properties Mentalisation Address	170 50 4 107, 170 50 4 1 21			
Cutomize System Overview Al Systems Systems Private Systems Systems Systems Systems Systems Systems Systems Systems by Systems Systems by Type Systems by Status	System Management Homepage Properties Address Proferred System Name Batwork Nama	170.50.4.107, 170.50.4.1.21 pbioded pbioded			
Cuttomize System Overview A Systems Private Systems System Syste	System Management Homepage Properties Address Proferred System Hame Retainerd System Hame Sectal Name	170.50.4.107, 170.50.4.1.21 \$60x5xe0 \$88x5xe6 M023MKV12S			
Cutombe System Overview A 41 Systems A 5 Systems Systems Systems Systems Systems Systems Systems by Systems Systems by Status Systems by Operating System Cutors by Type C	System Management Homepage Properties Additions Additions Proferred System Hame Betwork Hama Upp Serial Humber Serial Humber	170.50.4.107, 170.50.4.1.21 \$60x5xe0 \$88x5xe6 M023MKV12S			
Cuttomize System Overview A d System Statem Systems Systems Systems Systems by Type Systems by Status Systems by Status Cutters by Status Systems to Operating System Cutters by Status Systems to Status System Functions Status System Functions Status System Status System Functions Status System Status Status System Status St	System Management Homepage Properties Address Proferred System Hame Retainerd System Hame Sectal Name	170 50 4 107, 170 50 4 121 pBiode8 pBiode8 M023MKV125 M023MKV125			
Cutombe System Overview A Dystems A Dystems Systems Phivate Bategration Dev Bystems Systems by Systems Systems by Operating System Cutors by Type Chuters by	System Management Homepage Properties Addatess Proferred System Hame Batwork Bama Secial Humber Secial Humber Product Description System Type	170.50.4.107, 170.50.4.121 pbodeel pbladee6 M022MKV12S M022MKV12S Server			
Cuttonite System Overview A System A Systems A Drivite Systems Private Systems by Type Systems by Status Systems Status System Functions Private Statued Status Private Statued Statued Statued Statued Statued	System Management Homepage Properties Address Profession Profession Sector Marma Uses Sector Marma Sector Mar	170 S0 4 107, 170 S0 4 121 pBiddel pElixide8 M023MKV12S M023MKV12S Striver Bidde System p-Class, HP Protect: ProLinet BL/30p-01 Hardware: x86 Family 15 Model 2 Stepping 9 AT/AT COMPATIBLE - Software: Windows			
Cutombe System Overview A Expense A Events Systems Private Systems Subared Systems by Type Systems Systems by Type Systems by Status Systems by Status Systems to Operating System Cutomers by Type Cutomers by Status System Functions Private System Functions Private Shared Shared Functions Private Shared Functions Fu	System Management Homepage Properties Contemporation Addatease Proferred System Hame USD Serial Humber Product Description System Subtype Product Model Hardware Description	170.50.4.107, 170.50.4.121 pbiedeel pbiedeel m022MeV12S M022MeV12S Server Biode: System p-Class, HP Prolent: ProLent BL:0p-01 Hardware: X66 Family 15 Model 2:Stepping 9 ATIAT COMPATIBLE - Software: Velodows Version 5.2 (Suid 3700 Multiprocessor Free)			
Cuttonite System Overview A System A Systems A Drivite Systems Private Systems by Type Systems by Status Systems Status System Functions Private Statued Status Private Statued Statued Statued Statued Statued	System Manageneri Honepage Properties	170 S0 4 107, 170 S0 4 121 pBidded pElixide8 M023MKV12S M023MKV12S Striver Bidde System p-Class, HP Protect: ProLinet BL/30p-01 Hardware: x86 Family 15 Model 2 Stepping 9 AT/AT COMPATIBLE - Software: Windows			

Unicenter Enterprise Management integration

The Insight Integration provides integration with the Unicenter Enterprise Management Console. This integration is provided through message records that define the HP SNMP traps in the Enterprise Management Console.

Enterprise Management Console

The event management components of Unicenter receive incoming events from a variety of sources. After receiving the event, the event manager processes and records data in a daily log that is viewable from the Console Log GUI. The log file name format is yyyymmdd.log and is stored in the default directory, \Unicenter Directory\logs. After receiving an event, Unicenter can react to the event based on message records and message actions created by the administrator. The message records provided with the Insight Integration enable the Unicenter Enterprise Management Event Console to interpret SNMP traps received from HP systems. These message records can be extended as needed to perform specific actions.

					Held Messages	02/18/2004	
ĪŦ	18	Time	Node	Ulser	Message		
1	•	09:01:38	cronus msecom	WARBIRD'Loaunint	(2) HP - Generic Trac	x Undefined	
Ŧ	~	09:04:00	cronus.msecom	WARBIRD'\caunint	(3) HP - Drive Array Is	gical drive is RECIDVERING	
	V	09:04:00	cronut mile.com	WAREIRD'\caunint	(4) HP - Drive Array F	Tysical Drive Status Change: FAILED (Controller,	5, But: 1, Drive Bay: 1 Model COMPAQ ST32171V
	~	09:04:07	moeblademgmt moe.com	WAREIRD'\caunint	(5) HP - Rack Power	Subsystem no longer redundant for Enclosure Mt	SE_Enclosure, Rack MSE_Rack1. (Enc SN: BJ21K)
	~	09:06:00	cronus mse. com	WAREIRD'\caunint	(6) HP - Drive Array F	hysical Drive Status Change: OK (Controller: 5, 8	lus: 1. Drive Bay: 1 Model: COMPAQ: \$T3217TWC. I
	V	09:06:00	cronus mile, com	WARERD'sourist	(7) HP - Drive Array Is	gical drive is REBUILDING	
	~	09:10:54	what rice mue com	WAREIRD'scewint	(8) HP - Remote Insig	ht/Integrated Lights-Out fimiware has detected a	a perver neset
	~	09:14:10	what mos.com	WAREIRD'\caunint	(9) HP - Remote Insig	ht/Integrated Lights-Out fimware has detected a	a board stell test error
_					Log Messages	02/18/2004	
		09:04:00	cronus.mse.com	WARBIRD'\caunint	NCATD_I_060, SNM	PTRAP: < public 232 172 25 162 49 cronus.ms	e.com 6 3029 163:30.05 0 CID: 1.3.6.1.2.1.1.5.0 sys
	~	09:04:00	cronus msecom	WARBIRD'scauning	(4) HP - Drive Array F	hysical Drive Status Change: FAILED (Controller	5, But: 1, Drive Bay: 1 Model COMPAQ ST32171V
	1	09:04:07	moeblademgmt.moe.com	WARBIRD'\caunint	%CATD_I_060, SNM	PTRAP: < public 232 172 25 162 200 moeblade	mgmt.moe.com 6 22018 311:37:04 0 0ID: 1.3/6.1.2
	~	09:04:07	moeblademgnt.moe.com	WARBIRD'\caunint	(5) HP - Rack Power	Subsystem no longer redundant for Enclosure Mt	SE_Enclosure, Rack MSE_Rack1. (Enc SN: 8J21K)
	Ð	09:05:22	WORKGROUP/WARBIRD	WARBIRD'\stacyr	Service Control Manu	ager_7035_1: The Unicenter TND Agent Technol	logy service was successfully sent a start control.
	Ð	09:05:23	WORKGROUP/WARBIRD	NU/A.	Service Control Manu	ager_7036_1: The Unicenter TND Agent Technol	logy service entered the running state.
		09:05:29	wabid	WARBIRD'Losunint	ACATD_L_060, SNM	PTRAP: < public 791 172 25.162 176 wabied 0	0 21:11:46 0 0ID: 1.3.6.1.3.1057.1 .ico.org.dod.ivte
		09:06:00	cronus msecom	WARBIRD'\counint	NCATD_I_060, SNM	PTRAP: < public 232 172 25.162.49 cronus.mis	e.com 6:3029 163:32:05 0 OID: 1.3:6:1.2.1.1:5:0 sys
	~	09:06:00	cronus.msecom	WAREIRD'\caunint	(6) HP - Drive Array IF	hysical Drive Status Change: OK (Controller: 5, 8	lus: 1. Drive Bay: 1 Model: COMPAQ: \$T3217TWC, I
			cronus.msecom	WAREIRD'\caunint	NCATD_I_060, SNM	PTRAP: < public 232 172 25.162.49 cronus.mis	e.com 6:3008 163:32:05 0 OID: 1.3.6.1.2.1.1.5.0 sys
i.	4	09:06:00	cronus rise, com	WARBIRD'scaunint	171 HP - Drive Array R	ocical drive is PEBIUILDING	1
ma	nd						
_		Incid	N Agents	Remote	tuiste	HPSIM	HPIN7
_	_						
		View	M Agent 🔫	View 1	Node 🚽	opreload	8
			9	10	D	11	12
			13	14	1	15	16

Enabling SNMP trap processing

Before using the event processing functionality, configure Unicenter to process SNMP traps by executing the catrapa command from the Enterprise Management Event Console command line. This command enables SNMP trap processing for the current session only.

To enable SNMP trap processing by default:

- 1. Click Start>Programs>Unicenter>Enterprise Management>Enterprise Managers.
- 2. Select Windows NT>Configuration>Settings.
- 3. Locate SNMP Trap Server Activated in the Settings screen.
- 4. Double-click the Settings column, and select **Yes** to activate this option.
- 5. Click **Yes** to confirm when prompted.
- **6.** Close the window.

Enterprise Management Console buttons

The Enterprise Management Console buttons can perform various actions, including launching the HP System Management Homepage (Insight Agents) or HP Remote Insight tools for the node in the selected alarm. The following example shows sample button configurations. This shows buttons that launch the HP System Management Homepage, the HP Remote Insight/Integrated Lights-Out, and HP Systems Insight Manager.

Button:s	Filters	Timers	Miscellaneous	Columns	Print	
Auto Local	Labal	Comma				Save
						Sa <u>v</u> eras.
1 1	Insight Agents	Inpowe	b.exe &node		_ 4	Open
2 🔽 🗹	Remote Insight	hpqrilo	e.exe &node			
3 🔽 🔽	HPSIM	hpim72	exe.			Reset
4 🔽 🔽	HPIM7	hpim7.	exe & address			Defaults
5 🔽 🗹	View IM Agent	abrows	er -c browser.insig	htmanager -h &r	node	
6 V V	View Node	nodevi	ew -target &node@	WARBIRD		
7 🔽 🗸	opreload	oprelox	be			
8 🗆 🗆	8				-	
Reset	Defaults			V	Visible	

In addition to configuring the buttons in the Enterprise Management Console, you can configure the User Action option to launch the browser to the HP System Management Homepage (Insight Agents) on the node in the selected alarm. The User Action option displays when you right-click an alarm. The action performed is the program defined in the CAI_MSG_EXIT environment variable, which is configured during installation. The recommend value for this environment variable, if it is not already in use, is hpgemc.exe.

Message records and actions

The files listed in the following table are used to populate the CA Unicenter Event Management databases with predefined HP SNMP trap messages and message actions.

To manually load the HP message records into the local Unicenter event management database, execute the cpqload.bat file. The HP message record files can be loaded individually by entering Cautil -f <file name> at the command prompt.

IMPORTANT: Verify that SNMP trap processing is enabled in the management console so that you can receive HP alarms. After installing the HP message records, issue the opreload command in the Event Management Console to load the new records into the database.

Ele Message View Options Help	
Massage id	Description
SNMPTFAP: 232 6 8027	HP - Storage System Temperature Statu: Other (8027)
SNMPTFAP: 232 6 8027	HP - Storage System Temperature Statu: Ok (8027)
SNMPTFAP: 232 6 8027	HP - Storage System Temperature Statu: Degraced (8027)
SNMPTFAP: 232 6 8027	HP - Storage System Temperature Status Failed (8027)
SNMPTFAP: 232 € 8027	HP - Storage System Temperature Statu: NoTemperature (8027)
* SNMPTFAP: * * *232 * * € 8027*	HP - Storage System Temperature Status Change (8027)
SNMPTFAP: 232 6 8028	HP - Storage System Power Supply Status Other (8028)
SNMPTFAP: 232 € 8028	MP - Storage System Power Supply Status Ok. (8128)
SNMPTFAP: 232 6 8028	HP - Storage System Power Supply Status Degraded (8028)
SNMPTFAP: 232 6 8028	HP - Storage System Power Supply Status Failed (8028)
* SNMPTFAP: ***232 ** € 8028 ******************	HP - Storage System Power Supply Status NoFaultTolerantPower (8028)
* SNMPTFAP: *** 232 * * 6 8028*	HP - Storage System Power Supply Status Change (8028)
*SNMPTFAP: ***232 ** € 9 ******** 1.3.6.1.4.1232.14	1.2.3" HP - Oustered RAID Logical Drive Initializing Trap
* \$NMPTFAP: *** 232 * * € 9001*	HP - Femote Insight/InvegratedLights-Out firmware has detected a server reset
* SNMPTFAP: * * *232 * * € 9002*	HP - Femote Issight/IntegratedLights-Out firmware has detected a server power faiure
* SNMPTFAP: *** 232 * * € 9003*	HP - Femote Issight/IntegratedLights-Out firmware has detected unauthorzed login at

File name	Trap type	Trap-specific ID
cpq_hsagent	StorageWorks Enterprise Array	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.36
	Manager	Trap IDs—1–22
cpqavab.txt	HP Availability Agents	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.5910
		Trap ID—1
cpqcluster.txt	HP Cluster Alarms	15001–15008
cpqcr.txt	HP Clustered RAID Alarms	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.232.141.2.3
		Trap IDs—5–9
		OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.232.141.2.5
		Trap IDs—10–14
cpqdesktop.txt	HP Desktop Alarms	2001–2014
cpqDMI.txt	HP DMI Indications mapped to SNMP traps	150001–150006
cpqFCA1.txt	HP Fibre Channel Array Alarms	16001–16003
cpqFCA2.txt	HP Fibre Channel Array Alarms	16004–16015
cpqFCA3.txt	HP Fibre Channel Array Alarms	16016–16021
cpqFCA4.txt	HP Fibre Channel Array Alarms	16022–16025
cpqFCA5.txt	HP Fibre Channel Array Alarms	16026 and 16027
cpqFCA6.txt	HP Fibre Channel Array Alarms	16028
cpqFCB1.txt	HP Fibre Channel Bridge Alarms	139001–139006
cpqHealth1.txt	HP Health Alarms	6001–6015
cpqHealth2.txt	HP Health Alarms	6016–6028
cpqHealth3.txt	HP Health Alarms	6029–6040
cpqHealth4.txt	HP Health Alarms	6041
cpqHealth5.txt	HP Health Alarms	6041 and 6042
cpqHealth6.txt	HP Health Alarms	6043–6046

File name	Trap type	Trap-specific ID	
cpqHealth7.txt	HP Health Alarms	6047–6050	
cpqHealth8.txt	HP Health Alarms	6051	
cpqHealth9.txt	HP Health Alarms	6052–6058	
cpqHealth10.txt	HP Health Alarms	6059–6063	
cpqhost.txt	HP Host Alarms	11001–11011	
cpqhost2.txt	HP Host Alarms	11012 and 11013	
cpqhost3.txt	HP Host Alarms	11014	
cpqHotPlug.txt	HP Hot Plug PCI Alarms	2008–2010	
cpqICA1.txt	HP Intelligent Cluster Administrator Alarms	140001–140006	
cpqIDA1.txt	HP Drive Array Alarms	3001, 3008, and 3009	
cpqIDA2.txt	HP Drive Array Alarms	3002–3007	
cpqIDA3.txt	HP Drive Array Alarms	3010–3014	
cpqIDA4.txt	HP Drive Array Alarms	3015–3019	
cpqIDA5.txt	HP Tape Alarms	3020–3024	
cpqIDA6.txt	HP Drive Array Alarms	3025–3030	
cpqIDA7.txt	HP Drive Array Alarms	3031–3045	
cpqIDA8.txt	HP Drive Array Alarms	3046 and 3047	
cpqIDE.txt	HP IDE Drive Alarms	14001–14003	
cpqIDE2.txt	HP IDE Drive Alarms	14004 and 14005	
cpqNIC.txt	HP NIC Alarms	18001–18004	
cpqNIC2.txt	HP NIC Alarms	18005–18008	
cpqNIC3.txt	HP NIC Alarms	18009 and 18010	
cpqrack.txt	HP Rack Information Alarms	22001–22036	
cpqrack2.txt	HP Rack Information Alarms	22037–22048	
cpqRecov.txt	HP Recovery Server Alarms	13001–13005	
cpqrib.txt	HP Remote Insight/Integrated Lights- Out Alarms	9001–9010	
cpqrib2.txt	HP Remote Insight/Integrated Lights- Out Alarms	9011–9013	
cpqsanap.txt	HP SAN Management Appliance Alarms	_	
cpqsanap2.txt	HP SAN Management Appliance Alarms	_	
cpqSCSI1.txt	HP SCSI Alarms	5001–5005	
cpqSCSI2.txt	HP SCSI Alarms	5006 and 5007	
cpqSCSI3.txt	HP SCSI Alarms	5008–5015	
cpqSCSI4.txt	HP SCSI Alarms	5016 and 5017	
cpqSCSI5.txt	HP SCSI Alarms	5018-5020	
cpqSCSI6.txt	HP SCSI Alarms	5021	
cpqSCSI7.txt	HP SCSI Alarms	5022 and 5023	
cpqSCSI8.txt	HP SCSI Alarms	5024	
File name	Trap type	Trap-specific ID	
---------------	--------------------------------	-----------------------------------	--
cpqStdeq.txt	HP Standard Equipment Alarms	1004–1004	
cpqStdeq2.txt	HP Standard Equipment Alarms	1005–1008	
cpqSTSYS1.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8001–8007	
cpqSTSYS2.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8008-8014	
cpqSTSYS3.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8015-8017	
cpqSTSYS4.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8018 and 8019	
cpqSTSYS5.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8020 and 8021	
cpqSTSYS6.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8022-8024	
cpqSTSYS7.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8025	
cpqSTSYS8.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8026-8028	
cpqSTSYS9.txt	HP Storage System Alarms	8029-8031	
cpqSWCC1.txt	HP StorageWorks Command	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.232.132.2.1	
	Console Alarms	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.232.132.3.1	
		OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.232.132.4.1	
cpqThrsh.txt	HP Threshold Alarms	10001–10006	
cpqThrsh2.txt	HP Threshold Alarms	10007 and 10008	
cpqUPS.txt	HP UPS Alarms	12001–12014	
cpqv22sw.txt	HP Fibre Channel Switch Alarms	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.1588	
		Trapd IDs—1–6	
cpqwinos.txt	HP WINOS MIB Alarms	19001-19008	
Hpovsam.txt	HP OpenView Storage Area	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.11.2.27.3.1.1.1.1	
	Manager	Trapd IDs—1–5	
svrclu.txt	Server Cluster Alarms	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.232.36	
		Trapd IDs—100 and 1001	
Gadzoox.txt	Gadzoox Alarms	OID-1.3.6.1.4.1.1754	
		Trap IDs—1–5	

HP Web Jetadmin integration

The Insight Integration provides an option for installing links to an existing implementation of HP Web Jetadmin. This option modifies the HP_Printer class to include new menu definitions for launching to HP Web Jetadmin in-context and for launching directly to the web interface on a printer.

Right-click the appropriate printer icon, and select **HP Web Jetadmin** from the menu.

170.50.6.0:Segment.1			
Full View			
attiris2.wbem.com	0.506.12 170.506.13 170.506.15 HP43	Qpen Details Edit Class Open Alarmset	TON SYA
		Object View Go There Create Class BPV	
		Greate Object Delete Object	
		Ping Object Teinet	2
[170 50 6.30] NETSTAJ	<u>ND PVA1 PVA2</u> 170.50	6 Post/Unpost Acknowledge Admin Status to Managed Admin Status to Unmanaged	0.6.18
	170.50.6.0.Segment.1	View Performance Gathering Modify Performance Gathering	
		-	
		HP Web Jetadmin HP Printer Page	
) B Device Statues UD Large Job 4200 - 1	10.50.6.250 - Microsoft Internet Funkaras	HP Printer Page	
Ele Edit View Favorites Iools		HP Printer Page	
Elle Edit View Fgyvorites Iools	Help Links 🗃 Windows arch 😚 Favorites 😽 Miedia 🔗 🎰	HP Printer Page	1
Elle Edit View Fgyvorites Iools	Help Links 🗃 Windows arch 😚 Favorites 😽 Miedia 🔗 🎰	HP Printer Page	
Elle Edit View Figvorites Iools Back - Regional Back - Se Address Address Https://mimir:8443/imaf_bridge	Lelp Links) Windows arch ☆ Favorites Media	HP Printer Page Estimated Supp Black Toner Cartri t 4300 Black Fuser (100% S0	Ily Levels
Elle Edit View Figvorites Iools Back - Regional Back - Se Address Address Https://mimir:8443/imaf_bridge	Lelp Links) Windows arch ☆ Favorites Media	HP Printer Page	Ily Levels
Elle Edit View Figvorites Iools Back - Regional Back - Se Address Address Https://mimir:8443/imaf_bridge	Help Links <a>Windows arch Favorites Media <a> arch Favorites Media <a> <a> arch Favorites Media <a> <a> <a> arch Favorites Media <a> <td< td=""><td>HP Printer Page</td><td>Ily Levels</td></td<>	HP Printer Page	Ily Levels
Ele Edit View Figvorites Iools Back • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Help Links Windows arch ← Favorites Media arch ← Favorites ● Media arch ← Favorites ● Media arch ← Favorites ● Media arch ● Favorites ● Model: HP LaserJei	HP Printer Page Estimated Supp Black Toner Cartri t 4300 Black Fuser (100% S0 F767	Ily Levels
Ele Edit View Figvorites Iools Back - Back -	Help Links <a>Windows arch Favorites Media <a> arch Favorites Media <a> <a> arch Favorites Media <a> <a><	HP Printer Page	Ily Levels
Elle Edit View Figvorites Iools Back	Help Links Windows arch Favorites Media Image: Constraint of the second	HP Printer Page	Levels
Ele Edit View Figvorites Iools Back	Help Links ♥ Windows arch Favorites Media arch Favorites Media arch Favorites Media arch Favorites Media arch Favorites Media arch Model: HP LaserJet IP Hostname: HP4300 IP Address: 170.50.6.2! IPX Name: NP197C767 Hardware 0001E697C Address: 0001E697C Address: 0001E697C Address: System Contact: Description: HP Support: IHP Instant Support: Duplexer Yes Yes <t< td=""><td>HP Printer Page</td><td>ely Levels dge (97%)</td></t<>	HP Printer Page	ely Levels dge (97%)
Ele Edit View Figvorites Iools Back Back Second	Links Windows arch Favorites Media arch Favorites Media arch Favorites Media arch Favorites Media <t< td=""><td>HP Printer Page</td><td>Levels</td></t<>	HP Printer Page	Levels

Message records and actions have also been included for basic printer events.

		1	I.e.	In the	1			r
Message id	Description	Domain Node	Domain User	Message Active	Create Date	Create Time	Cre-ated By	ť
"SNMPTRAP: ***11 ***6 10031*	HP - Checking Printer			Y	02/15/2005	14/39/23.79	Administrator	ſ
"SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 35037"	HP - Printer Page Punt (error 21)	18 23	1	Y	02/15/2005	14:39:24.26	Administrator	1
* SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 35076*	HP - Printer out of memory (error 20)			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:24.68	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP. ***11 ** 6 40010*	HP - Printer Toner Out	5		Y	02/15/2005	14:39:25.12	Administrator	1
* SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40019*	HP - Printer Output Full			Y	02/15/2005	14 39 25 54	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40021*	HP - Printer Cover Open			Y	02/15/2005	14:39.25.98	Administrator	1
*SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40026*	HP - Printer Tray Missing			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:26.40	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40038*	HP - Printer Toner Low			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:26:84	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40050*	HP - Printer Generic Error	0		Y	02/15/2005	14:39:27.34	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40051*	HP - Printer Fatal Error			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:27.76	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40052*	HP - Printer Scanner Falure	2		Y	02/15/2005	14:39:28.18	Administrator	1
"SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40059"	HP - Printer Main Motor F-ailure	S		Y	02/15/2005	14:39:28.71	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40079*	HP - Printer Office			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:29.14	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40090*	HP - Printer Envelope Connection Error	1.8		Y	02/15/2005	14:39:29:59	Administrator	1
*SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 40124*	HP - Printer Duplex Connection Error			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:30.03	Administrator	1
*SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 41002*	HP - Printer Tray 1 Emply	- E	(Y	02/15/2005	14:39:30.45	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 41202*	HP - Printer Tray 2 Empty			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:30.85	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 41302*	HP - Printer Tray 3 Empty			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:31.29	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 41502*	HP - Printer Tray 4 Empty	8		Y	02/15/2005	14:39:31.70	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP: ***11 ** 6 44001*				Y	02/15/2005	14:39:32.12	Administrator	1
SNMPTRAP. ***11 **6 44002*	HP - Printer Paper Jam Dutput	13		Y	02/15/2005	14:39:32:54	Administrator	1
	HP - Printer Paper Jam: Top Cover			Y	02/15/2005	14:39:32:96	Administrator	1
	HP - Printer Paper Jam. Duplexer	1.1		Y	02/15/2005	14 39 33 39	Administrator	1

These message records and actions translate printer events in the Unicenter Enterprise Management Console.

-	-	ana th		Held Me	stages 02/15/2005		ŀ	
	6	Time	Node	Uper	Message		J	
0		15:30:04	minik when com	RING \caunint	(1029) HP - Checking Printer		1	
3	1	15:30.34	mini eden com	FIDIG Acourant	(1030) HP - Porter Othere			
0		15:30:34	minir when com	RING \caunint	(1031) HP - Pinter Cover Open		1000	
				Log Me	stages 02/1 5/2005		İ	
T		15:28:59	HP4300	RING \counint	SCATD_I_060, SNMPTRAP: -c public 11 12	70.50.6.250 HP4300 6 40079 00:00:08 1 DI	õ	
2	V	15,20 59	HE4000	RING Scarne	(1018) HP - Pieter Office			
	1	15:29:04 minix when com RING \caurint		RING/causint	3CATD_L_060, SNMPTRAP: < public 11 170 50 4 26 minix wbem.com 0 0 00:00:01 1			
		15.29.04	minix when com	RING/caunint	2CATD_L_060, SNMPTRAP: -c public 11 1	70.50.4.26 minir when com 6 40079 00.00.0	Æ	
1		152964	minit website conti	PRIVIG Scaurent	(10118) HP - Parker Offere		J	
	_		HP4300	RING/cauninit	SCATD_I_060, SNMPTRAP: -c public 11 12	70.50.6.250 HP4300 6 40021 00:00:44 1 DI	D	
D		15.29.35		RING \caunint	(1020) HP - Printer Cover Open		Į	
	-		HP4300	RING \caunint	ACATD_L_060, SNMPTRAP: < public 11 1	70.50.6.250 HP4300 6 400/9 00:00.44 1 DI	9	
2		Concernance of the	HP4300	RING\caunint	SCATE L DCC CARACTERIES ANALY IN	TO E 2 2 00 00 10 10 00 0 10 00 00 00 00 00 00 0	Į	
0	-	1529.48		RING\caunit	SCATD_I_060, SNMPTRAP: -c public 11 1: (1022) HP - Printer Cover Open	0.50.6.250 HP+300.6 40021 00:00:56 1 01	ľ	
	-	Contraction of the second	HP4300	RING\caunint	2CATD_1_060, SNMPTRAP: < public 11 12	70 50 6 250 HP4300 6 10031 00 00 57 1 01		
8		15:29:48		RINGAccurrent	(1023) HP - Checking Printer		1	
	-		HP4300	RING\caunint	SCATD_L 060, SNMPTRAP: -c public 11 1	70.50.6.250 HP4300 6 40079 00:01:11 1 0I	ő	
1	V	15:30:03		RING \caunint	(1024) HP - Printer Offine		j	
dil	1	15:30:03	HEA300	RINGLOWING	SPATE I DEE CAMPTERE	ומ ד דד דמימה דכומה ב מהכאפע הפיכ ב האחיד [j	
Comm	and							
-							•	
		Insight	igents 🔫	Remote Insight	HIPSIM 4	View IM Agent	-	
		View #	lode 🔫	Web Jeladinin	HP Printer 4	8	Í	
1		opreli	bed 🖌	10	11	12	Î	
53		13		14	15	16	1	

You can configure any of the buttons in the Enterprise Management Console to launch to an existing implementation of HP Web Jetadmin and display the node in the selected event. Edit one of the button configurations, and enter hpwja.exe &node in the command field.

HP Integrity server integration

The Insight Integration can perform discovery of HP Integrity servers during the execution of the integration discovery program. The servers are identified on the WorldView Map with their own HP icon.



Currently, automatic discovery of Integrity servers is only supported on systems running Windows Server™ 2003. You can manually reclassify servers running other operating systems as HP Integrity servers.

The HP Management Agents are discovered and monitored running on an Integrity server, and a new entry is created in the Agent view (the management processor section) to provide information about the management processor in the HP Integrity server.

Message records and actions are also provided for HP Integrity servers. These message records are based on the information provided in the hpipftrap.mib file and are located in the \hpqnsm\cpqem\ipf directory. These message records are not installed by default.

To load these message records, change to the IPF directory and run the messagerecords.bat script.

To remove these message records, change to the IPF directory and run the messagerecords rm.bat script.

Because the Insight Integration was originally designed for HP ProLiant servers, some elements do not function in the same manner on other systems. Information that does not apply to the server or is not available might display as Not Available or Unknown. For example, a system with no SCSI drives displays as Not Available.

HP Insight Management File View Help	Agent - Summary				<u>_ </u>
× 💽 🌑 🐊	>	6	ð 🖬 🗢 🍕	1	3
Hardware System	Value	Status			
Standard Equipment :	0K	\checkmark			
System Information :	0К	-			
Drive Array :	0K				
SCSI Drive :	Not Available	2			
Health Condition :	0K	****			
Threshold Manager :	0K	$\overline{\mathbf{A}}$			
Operating System :	0К	\checkmark			
Network Interface :	Failed	1			
Insight Lights Out :	Not Available	3			
		Host:	ldcp2102.cup.hp.com	Insight Web Ag	ents

SCSI information and other system configuration and status details can be obtained through the HP System Management Homepage (Insight Agents). Although the Remote Insight section does not apply, management processor information is displayed.

		2
ack Enclosure Conditi	3	
Enclosure Manager IP	Address : UNENOWN	
Enclosure Manager Veh	Link : UNKNOWN	
Enclosure Manager Ser	ial Number : UNENOWN	
Management Device Device URL		
	: http://15.75.200.179	
Device URL Device Address	: http://15.75.200.179	

HP Tru64 UNIX integration

Most management functions for Tru64 UNIX systems occurs through the web-enabled HP Insight Management Agents. The following example uses the Agent view on a Tru64 UNIX system.

HP Insight Managemer	nt Agent - Summary			_ 🗆 🗵
File ⊻iew <u>H</u> elp				
🗶 📑 🕥 🎑	<u></u>	> - - - - - - - - - -	<u> </u>	1 🖬 ?
Hardware System	Value	Status		
Standard Equipment :	0K	\checkmark		
System Information :	Not Available	3		
Drive Array	Not Available	3		
SCSI Drive	0K	\checkmark		
Health Condition	. 0K	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$		
Threshold Manager :	: 0K	\checkmark		
Operating System :	0K	\checkmark		
Network Interface :	0K	\checkmark		
Insight Lights Out :	Not Available	3		
		Но	st: creek.mse.com	Insight Web Agents

The following example uses the Node view on a Tru64 UNIX system.



HP OpenVMS integration

Similar to the way in which HP Tru64 Unix systems are managed, most OpenVMS system management occurs through the web-enabled HP Insight Management Agents.

HP-UX server integration

By default, Unicenter discovers and classifies HP-UX servers into the HPUnix class. The Insight Integration provides menu definitions for HPUnix class that enable launching to the HP System Management Homepage or HP Systems Insight Manager. You must modify the existing HPUnix class definition to include these menu definitions.



The menu definitions are applied to the following Unicenter classes after the definitions are installed:

- HPUnix
- HPServer
- HP_Device

The menu entries are available on all systems within these classes, even if the system is not running the HP System Management Homepage.

To install these menu definitions:

- 1. Open a command prompt.
- 2. Go to the \hpqnsm\cpqwv\menus directory.
- 3. Run the hpqclass.exe program.

To remove these menu definitions:

- 1. Open a command prompt.
- 2. Go to the \hpqnsm\cpqwv\menus directory.
- 3. Run the hpqclassremove.exe program.

To use the new menu definitions, right-click an icon, and select the appropriate menu option (**HP System Management Homepage** is selected in the following example).

∃ile <u>E</u> dit ⊻iew F <u>a</u> vorites <u>I</u>	cols Help Links ě C	ustomize Links 🛛 👸 Free Hotmail 🏼 🥘 V	Vindows » 🦧
) Back 🝷 🕘 👻 🚺 😰 🏠	🔎 Search 👷 Favorites 🔗 🔔	• 🚴 🖂	
dress 🛃 https://16.101.168.133	12381/		💌 🄁 G
🍈 System Manag	jement Homepage (ca	stle)	User: root Home Skan Out
Home Settings Task:	s Tools Logs He	elp	
		home	
System Model		last refresh W	ednesday, June 14, 2006 2:08:25 PM refiesh this page: manual
9000/800/A500-7X			reliesn tris page: manual
Integrated Agents		System Status Summary	
none	ne failed/degraded items		
Other Agents			
none	System	Operating System	Software
		Memory Utilitization	Software Bundles
Management Processor			
Management Processor	System Summary	Network Information	Software Products
none	System Summary	Network Information Process Information	Software Products
	System Summary		Software Products
none Others Links	System Summary		Software Products
none Others Links Support Forums			Software Products
none Others Links Support Forums	System Summary System Configuration		Software Products
none Others Links Support Forums Legend OK = O Degraded = A	System Configuration Accounts for Users and		Software Products
none Others Links Support Forums	System Configuration Accounts for Users and Groups Disks and File Systems		Software Products
none Others Links Support Forums Legend OK = O Degraded = A	System Configuration Accounts for Users and Groups		Software Products

Extended discovery of HP systems

The Insight Integration has traditionally identified HP systems on the Unicenter WorldView Map by displaying the HP Management Agent icon in Unispace. Additionally, HP systems can be discovered and classified on the subnet map. Using subnet map, you can identify HP systems by device class and operating system type without drilling down to the agents running on that operating system.

IMPORTANT: Do not reclassify systems running the Computer Associates agents to the HP classes if you are using Unicenter NSM r11. Reclassification results in those agents not being monitored. If systems were reclassified, return the systems to their original classes using the Reclassify Object menu option.

📑 Lab S	ystems						<u>- 🗆 ×</u>
+ - 🗠) 😑 🖶	📒 🛛 Full	View				
Argus						phobos.mse.com	ran
Argus		CK INSC COM I	iscolaucing	me.mse.com	onornanse.com	phobostinise.com	ran
		2000	2000			Ø IIIE <mark>□□</mark>	
	rover	SMOKEY	spiral	swma32k0)00 vvatch-	riloeii.mse.com	

To be discovered, HP systems must meet the following requirements:

- Unicenter 2.4 or later
- SNMP running on the managed devices
- IP running on the managed devices
- HP Insight Management Agents running on the managed devices (SNMP only)
- HP classes defined in the CORE

HP class creation

To enable the new HP classes, load the class definitions into the CORE. If the HP Classes option is selected, the installation program automatically loads the new HP classes. To manually install the HP classes, execute the Hpgclass.exe command in the hpgnsm\cpqwv\classes directory.

The HP_Host root class is created under the TNGRoot - ManagedObject - Host class, and the HP_Workstation root class is created under the TNGRoot - ManagedObject - Workstation class. All other HP classes are defined as children of these HP classes. The new HP_Host classes are shown in the following image.



After the Unicenter discovery runs, execute the hpqdscvr utility. This utility verifies that the CORE for objects in the supported classes and each object in the supported classes are HP devices. If the device is identified as an HP device, the utility reclassifies the device to the appropriate HP class.

Devices that must be placed in the HP_InsightManager and HP_TaskSmart classes are not reclassified automatically. Manually reclassify the devices using the Reclassify menu option or the reclass.exe command.

The installation program edits the gwclass.dat file to include the value HP_Host|HP_Workstation| at the end to ensure that the DSM monitors the new HP classes for status. The gwclass.dat file is located in the \Unicenter Directory\services\config\aws_wvgate\ directory.

To discover HP systems, execute the hpqdscvr.exe Repository UserName Password Community S command.

The discovery executable takes the following parameters:

- Repository—The name of the Unicenter Repository.
- UserName—The user name used to connect to the repository.
- Password—The password for the specified user. Enter B if the specified user account does not have a password.
- Community—The SNMP community string to use during the discovery process
- S or R—The variable that indicates whether to reclassify all systems or only remote systems. Enter S to reclassify all systems, or enter R to reclassify only Remote Insight systems (these values are case-sensitive). When you specify the R option, the integration discovery program only reclassifies those objects it identifies as Remote Insight or iLO objects. Other objects remain in the default Unicenter classes.

While the HP discovery is running, messages similar to the following display in the command prompt.

There were 3 WindowsNT_Server objects found: Device name to use for SNMP query: THANATOS Device address to use for SNMP query: 172.25.162.41 Reclassify THANATOS as an HP NT Server

Device name to use for SNMP query: RICHMOND Device address to use for SNMP query: 172.25.162.13 Device not reclassified.

Device name to use for SNMP query: 7f.cpqcorp.net Device address to use for SNMP query: 172.25.162.90 Could not complete the SNMP request

To track which systems are classified as HP devices, the discovery program creates the hpqdscvr.log file in the Unicenter directory. The output from the discovery program is logged to this file automatically. This file is overwritten each time the integration discovery program is executed.

The time required for hpqdscvr to complete varies depending on the number of objects in the CORE.

Discovery messages

During the discovery process, the following messages might be displayed.

- Device not reclassified—This message is most commonly caused by the following conditions:
 - The system is not an HP system.
 - The system is not running SNMP.
 - The system is not running the HP Insight Management Agents.
- Could not complete the SNMP request—This message is most commonly caused by the following conditions:
 - The system is not running SNMP.
 - The SNMP request timed out.
 - The SNMP community string does not match the community string entered for discovery.

The supported classes for discovery and the reclassification of devices are listed in the following table.

Unicenter class	HP class
DECSystem	HP_DECSystem
Novell	HP_Novell
OS2	HP_OS2
SCOUnix	HP_SCOUnix
UnixWare	HP_UnixWare
Linux	HP_Linux
Windows95	HP_Windows95
Windows9x	HP_Windows9x
WindowsNT	HP_WindowsNT
WindowsNT_Server	HP_WindowsNT_Server
Windows2000	HP_Windows2000
WindowsXP	HP_WindowsXP
Windows2000_Server	HP_Windows2000_Server

Unicenter class	HP class	
Windows_NetServer	HP_Windows_NetServer	

Manual reclassification

You can also manually perform the HP reclassification on some devices without running the HP discovery program. Execute the reclass.exe command from the command prompt to change a discovered object to an HP object.

```
reclass /C=classname /O=objectname /T=toclass
```

For more information on the reclass command, execute the following command:

reclass /?

For example, to reclassify an object from WindowsNT_Server to HP_WindowsNT_Server, execute the following command:

```
reclass /C=WindowsNT_Server /O=SERVERNAME /T=HP_WindowsNT_Server
```

Reverting to previous classifications

To return to the default class categories provided in Unicenter, run the hpqunclass program. This program reclassifies the devices in all HP classes to the standard Unicenter classes.

To remove the classification of HP systems and return the devices to the original Unicenter classes, execute the command hpgunclass.exe Repository UserName Password.

The command uses the following parameters:

- Repository—The name of the Unicenter Repository.
- UserName—The user name used to connect to the repository.
- Password—The password for the specified user. Enter B if the specified user account does not have a password.

HP class	Unicenter class
HP_DECSystem	DECSystem
HP_Novell	Novell
HP_OS2	OS2
HP_SCOUnix	SCOUnix
HP_UnixWare	UnixWare
HP_LInux	Linux
HP_Windows95	Windows95
HP_Windows9x	Windows9x
HP_WindowsNT	WindowsNT
HP_WindowsNT_Server	WindowsNT_Server
HP_Windows2000	Windows2000
HP_WindowsXP	WindowsXP
HP_Windows2000_Server	Windows2000_Server
HP_Windows_NetServer	Windows_NetServer
HP_SANappliance	Windows2000_Server
HP_RemoteInsight	Host

The reclassification proceeds according to the rules listed in the following table.

HP class	Unicenter class
HP_RackEnclosure	Linux
HP_IntegrityServer	Windows_NetServer

See "Manual reclassification (on page 50)" for information on returning a device to a standard Unicenter class.

Additional HP classes

In addition to the classes that are automatically discovered, two other HP classes are provided. These classes are installed with the integration, but automatic discovery is not available for the device types:

- HP_InsightManager (on page 51)
- HP_TaskSmart (on page 51)

These classes add support for HP Insight Manager 7, HP Systems Insight Manager, and HP TaskSmart web acceleration systems. The support provided in these additional classes includes customized menu options for each device type to provide easy access to device-specific functions.

Devices can be reclassified into these HP classes using the Unicenter reclass command.

To return to the previous classifications for devices changed to these new classes, manually reclassify each device to its original class. Reverting to the original class can be done using the reclass.exe command ("Reverting to previous classifications" on page 50) or using the Reclassify Object option from the menu. The Reclassify Object option is available on all HP custom menus to aid in the reclassification of objects when necessary.

HP_InsightManager

This class provides easy identification of HP Insight Manager 7 or HP Systems Insight Manager host servers. Menu entries launch the management application and the device in-context.

- HP Insight Agents—Launches to the HP System Management Homepage running on the server
- HP Insight Manager—Launches HP Insight Manager in-context so the first screen displays the node you want
- HP Insight Manager Home—Launches to the management application at http://insightmanagerserver:280./ (http://insightmanagerserver:280./)

HP_TaskSmart

This class enables you to classify HP Internet caching appliances and group them accordingly. The menu for this class provides the following options:

- HP Insight Agents—Launches the web browser to the HP System Management Homepage (Insight Agents)
- HP TaskSmart—Launches the web browser to the HP TaskSmart configuration page
- HP Insight Manager—Launches HP Insight Manager in-context so the first screen displays the node you want

HP classes defined

The new HP classes are defined by TRIX scripts located in the \hpqnsm\cpqwv\classes directory of the Insight Integration. These scripts are imported into the Unicenter CORE using the hpqclass program.

The new classes have their own icon definitions to customize the view on the 2D WorldView Map and their own menu definitions that provide access to various HP tools.

File name	Class name	Description
HP_Host.tng	HP_Host	Defines the HP_Host root class in the location TNGRoot - ManagedObject - Host. This script also defines the following menus used in the HP classes: HPServerMenu and HPHostMenu.
HP_Workstation.tng	HP_Workstation	Defines the HP_Workstation root class in the location TNGRoot - ManagedObject - Workstation. This script also defines the HPClientMenu.
HP_DECSystem.tng	HP_DECSystem	Defines the HP_DECSystem class of objects. This class is based on the DECSystem class and is created under HP_Workstation.
HP_Windows95.tng	HP_Windows95	Defines the HP_Windows95 class of objects. This class is based on the Windows95 class and is created under HP_Workstation.
HP_Windows9x.tng	HP_Windows9x	Defines the HP_Windows9x class of objects. This class is based on the Windows9x class and is created under HP_Workstation.
HP_WindowsNT.tng	HP_WindowsNT	Defines the HP_WindowsNT class of objects. This class is based on the WindowsNT class and is created under HP_Workstation.
HP_WindowsNT_Server.tng	HP_WindowsNT_Server	Defines the HP_WindowsNT_Server class of objects. This class is based on the WindowsNT_Server class and is created under HP_Host.
HP_Windows2000.tng	HP_Windows2000	Defines the HP_Windows2000 class of objects. This class is based on the Windows2000 class and is created under HP_Workstation.
HP_Windows2000_Server.tn g	HP_Windows2000_Server	Defines the HP_Windows2000_Server class of objects. This class is based on the Windows2000_Server class and is created under HP_Host.
HP_WindowsXP.tng	HP_WindowsXP	Defines the HP_WindowsXP class of objects. This class is based on the WindowsXP class and is created under HP_Workstation.
HP_Windows_NetServer.tng HP_Windows_NetServer		Defines the HP_Windows_NetServer class of objects. This class is based on the Windows_NetServer class and is created under HP_Host.
HP_Novell.tng	HP_Novell	Defines the HP_Novell class of objects. This class is based on the Novell class and is created under HP_Host.
HP_SCOUnix.tng	HP_SCOUnix	Defines the HP_SCOUnix class of objects. This class is based on the SCOUnix class and is created under HP_Workstation.
HP_UnixWare.tng	HP_UnixWare	Defines the HP_UnixWare class of objects. This class is based on the UnixWare class and is created under HP_Host.
HP_Linux.tng	HP_Linux	Defines the HP_Linux class of objects. This class is based on the Linux class and is created under HP_Host.

File name	Class name	Description
HP_OS2.tng	HP_OS2	Defines the HP_OS2 class of objects. This class is based on the OS2 class and is created under HP_Workstation.
HP_RemoteInsight.tng	HP_RemoteInsight	Defines the HP_RemoteInsight class of objects under HP_Host. This script also defines the HP_RIBMenu menu.
HP_RackEnclosures.tng	HP_RackEnclosures	Defines the HP_RackEnclosure class of objects under HP_Host. This script also defines the HP_RackMenu menu.
HP_OnboardAdministrator.tn g	HP_OnboardAdministrator	Defines the HP_OnboardAdministrator class of objects under HP_Host. This class definition supports c-Class server blades.
HP_IntegrityServer.tng	HP_IntegrityServer	Defines the HP_IntegrityServer class of objects under HP_Host.
HP_TaskSmart.tng	HP_TaskSmart	Defines the HP_TaskSmart class of objects under HP_Host. This script also defines the HP_TSMenu menu.
HP_SANappliance.tng	HP_SANappliance	Defines the HP_SANappliance class of objects under HP_Host. This script also defines the HP_SWKSMenu menu.
HP_InsightManager.tng	HP_InsightManager	Defines the HP_InsightManager class of objects under HP_Host. This class is based on the Windows® NT Server object and defines the HP_CIMXEMenu menu.

Generating event messages from HP Systems Insight Manager

In addition to the HP message record and DSM policy capabilities, integrating HP hardware management events into the Unicenter Event Console can also be achieved by forwarding events directly from HP Systems Insight Manager. You can use this solution as a lighter integration alternative to message records and DSM policy event management.

Completing the following procedure enables the display of HP events in the Unicenter Event Management Console as they appear in HP Systems Insight Manager. Some additional event translation and severity details provided with HP message records and DSM policies for Unicenter might not display.

To enable event message generation from HP Systems Insight Manager:

- Copy the hpsimnsm.exe and hpsimnsm.cmd files from the \hpsim directory to the Unicenter\bin directory, for example C:\NSM\BIN on the HPSIM server. The Unicenter NSM Components -Enterprise Management - Event Management - Event Management Base component should already be installed on the HP SIM server.
- 2. Create a custom command for launching the hpsimnsm.cmd script with HP SIM. This script launches the hpsimnsm.exe file, which uses the Systems Insight Manager variables to write a message to the Unicenter Enterprise Management Console using the cawto command. See the HP SIM user documentation for details on creating a custom command.
 - a. Run the Unicenter BIN Directory\hpsimnsm.cmd command.
 - **b.** Set the environment variable NSM_DIR to the NSM root directory (C:\NSM).
 - c. Set the environment variable NSM_SERVER to the name of the server to send the messages.

The hpsimnsm.cmd script will contain code that is similar to the following:

```
@echo off
set PATH=%PATH%;c:\nsm\bin;c:\ca_appsw;
c:\nsm\bin\hpsimnsm.exe /f
```

The hpsimnsm.exe program can use the f (formatted output) or n (no output formatting) options. The hpsimnsm program is only available for HP SIM running supported versions of Microsoft® Windows®.

HP Systems Insight Manager - Microsoft Internet Explo	rea					
Elle Edit Yew Pavorites Tools Help						2
🔘 Back • 🔘 🕐 📄 👔 🤔 🔎 Search 🔹 Favorites 🍝	8 0.8					
Ago tese 🜒 https://www.50000/msportal/home/Ph/PortalPrames.sp						💌 🛃 Go
😥 HP Systems Insight Manager				1	User ad Hone I 1	ninistrator Ban Out
	y - Configure - Dia	agnose • Optimize •	Reports -	Tanks & L	ogs - Options -	Help + Debug +
Updatext Tue, 9/20/2005, 11:44:49 AM PDT Manage cuttom conv	tom Commands ands that run on the central m	woogenerit server.				2
15 16 31 17 Uncleared Event Status	Command Details					^
0 26 13 276 System Status Startin						
Search Barner*		Create Unicenter Event				
Advanced Search Description:		Create event from SM trap L				
System Overview					0	0
* Al Systems * Al Events					-	
Command (Even	stable path and file mameic'	c insinibilihipsinnsm.cmd				
C EntegrationDev	ables:					
Systems by Type Warasa	t parte	_		lame	Walue	1
Systems by Status Systems by Operating Systems Value			. ,	ew_pe	c. Yrom	
Chusters by Type		50011		ISM_SERVER	RIN)	
Christers by Status						
El integration						
Shared					-Birdawaran	
Events by Severity					2 OK	Cancel
Login Events						
C VPM Events						
Events by Type						
Done				_		Local intranet

- 3. Select Options>Events>Automatic Event Handling, and create a new task.
- 4. Name the task, and select the events to run the task against.
- 5. Select custom command as the action, and select the name of the command created previously.

When HP Systems Insight Manager receives one of the configured events from the specified systems, it executes the hpsimnsm.cmd script. This script calls the hpsimnsm.exe program with the appropriate environment variables to create the Unicenter event.



The following are examples of forwarded events. The status is mapped directly from the status of the event in HP Systems Insight Manager. If none of the following can be matched, the status defaults to Informational.

- Critical = Severity E = Color red
- Major = Severity W = Color orange
- Minor = Severity W = Color yellow
- Normal = Severity S = Color green
- Informational = Severity S = Color blue

The category and source in the <code>cawto</code> command are both set to HPSIM.

*	Elec	ole (wad	iew Options Help							_10
		analys T	the Thouse Date							
	0	Time	No.4	liter	_	ssages (04/07/20104				
Ŧ	R		Node	User	Messag					
Ŧ		15:08:56		WARBIRD/counient						010: 1.3.6.1.3.1057.1 .iso.org
Ŧ		15:08:56		WARBIRD\caunint						DD: 1.3.6.1.21.2.2.1.1.1677
•		15:08:57		WARBIRD\caunint						8110ID: 1.36.1.21.1.5/0
	1	15:08:57		WARBIRD/counient				# 0, port: 1. (Sy	JeniD: 0ID:, I	NIC Status: OID:, Board Na
	×		WORKGRIOUPWWARBIE			I - HP NIC Redundancy D				
		15:09:31 15:09:31	spra	WARBIRD\caunint WARBIRD\caunint		Die of more Power On S				30ID: 1.361.21.1.5.0 ays
τ.	3	15:09:31	WORKGRIOUPWWRBIP			al - HP Power On Self Te		couried during	18000K	
	•	15:09:33		WARBIRD\caunint				2 165	037 00 00 53	11 OID: 1.3.6.1.2.1.1.5.0 a
Ŧ	5	15:09:33		WAR8IRD/caunint						Drive: 146, But: 2, Bay: 2,
1	J	15 09 33	WORKGRIOUPWWARBIP			al - HP Drive Array physic				
	•		AE715704						Bicken (1) 16	101.17'0.29 i/descr(NULL)
L É				1						1
	4									
man	α									
_										
unut	1: 45	75 ₁ (1 sala	ctend), Heikt 0/0 solenctend)						OFF	REM AUT 31339 F
			ole Message	e (ring)						
lit	Ŀ	<u>t</u> elp								
-										
	м.	essag	e Genera	al Attribut		Event	Annotati	ono		
	me	issay		Attribut	0.0	LVCIIC	Annotati			
		Ö, Bu Rev:	s Number: 2, B	'hysical Drive St ay: 1, Model: C(umber: 3BV1MC	OMPAG	BD 0096349/	Α, FW			
I	I							-		
	Γ	Date	e/Time: ——		\Box^{Info}					
		_								
		Cre	ated:		Sou	irce:	Severity	<u>у:</u>		
		0.0	/11/2005 12:5	0.00			C C	_		
		03	/11/200512:5	13:28	HE	SIM	E			
					ID:					
		W	itten		1 10.					
			itten:				_			
			<mark>itten:</mark> /11/2005 13:0	2:53	0		_			
				12:53	0					
				12:53	0					
				12:53	0					
		03	/11/2005 13:0		0					
		03		12:53	0		। 	► ►		

Unicenter Severity Browser

The Unicenter Severity Browser provides a brief status of the systems on the network, including the status of the Unicenter Agents (for example, the NT System Agent and the SQL Server Agent) and the HP Insight Management Agents and provides a brief overview of systems that are in a degraded or failed state.

···· Unicenter TND Severity Browser - WA					
h 🖉 🍈 💽 🗛	Unknown	Estevenity range	ra severity		
Name	Class Name	Label	Address	Severity	•
guard mae.com HP Management Agents	InsightManager	HP Management Agents	172.25.162.154	Critical	
Ladd-52gbrifmolizf	Unclassified_TCP	hdd-52gbnfmolizf	16.101.169.197	Critical	
hpq-o45ch3seftv	Windows2000	hpq-o45ch3se6jv	16.101.169.44	Critical	
inrp2478.cca.cpqcorp.net	HPUnia	imp2470.cca.cpgcorp.net	16.101.168.115	Warring	
imp2470.cca.cpqcorp.net.170.50.2.116	IP_Inteface	imp2470.cca.cpgcorp.net	170.50.2.116	Warring	
iris mose com HP Management Agents	InsightManager	HP Management Agents	172.25.162.55	Warring	-
<					•
96 objects					

Repository maintenance

Some situations might require you to rebuild the Unicenter CORE. In these cases, you might be required to reinstall the Insight Integration to verify that the HP classes and menus are represented correctly in the new repository.

Browsing the HP MIBs

When you use the Mibbrowse utility, some SNMP variables are listed as NOT FOUND, indicating that the agent does not implement these SNMP variables. This condition is expected and does not require intervention.

HP client support

Support for HP client systems in the Insight Integration is currently limited to systems running SNMP and the HP Insight Management Agents. HP clients are defined as systems that are not running the HP Server Management Agents. These systems include HP Deskpros, HP Armada portables, and HP Evo systems.

The integration with CA Unicenter has been written to provide primary support for the ProLiant server family of products. Limited information is available for clients in the Agent view and Node view of the Insight Integration. The following support for clients is provided:

- HP clients running SNMP and the HP Insight Management Agents are discovered in the integration and identified by the HP Management Agent icon on the Unicenter map.
- The Unicenter Enterprise Management Console receives alarms from HP clients. These alarms are defined in the HP message records (many are defined in the cpqdesktop.txt file).
- The web browser can be launched from the Unicenter map to the HP Web-enabled Management Agents running on a client system.

The following example shows the Agent view used on a client system.

HP Insight Management e Yiew Help						
🔇 💽 🌑 🥥	چ 🕥 😒	6	70	} 🧇 🎯	1	. 🛅 孝
ardware System	Value	Status				
tandard Equipment :	OK	\checkmark				
ystem Information :	0K	\checkmark				
rive Array :	Not Available	3				
CSI Drive :	Not Available	3				
ealth Condition :	0K	1				
hreshold Manager :	Not Available	としかいかい				
perating System :	0K	\checkmark				
etwork Interface :	Not Available	3				
nsight Lights Out :	Not Available	2				
			Host:	ARMADA_E700	Insight	Web Agents

The following example shows the Node view used on a client system.

Unicenter - Node View		
Eie Edit View Options Help		
A +	Node	ARMADA_E700@WARBIRD
× • • • * • • • • * • • • • • • • • • •		
ARMADA_F700 + HP Management Agents +	OS Information + Health Metrics + Standard Equipment + System Info +	Overall Server Host Condition Overall Thermal Condition Health Status Correctable Memory Critical Error Log Condition Overall Condition Processor(s) + CPU(0) System Info. Mib Condition
2004-01-26 07:54:03:00: AwNsm@WARBIRD report 2004-01-26 07:54:01:00: AwNsm@WARBIRD report 2004-01-26 07:54:01:00: AwNsm@WARBIRD report	s new object "HP Manager s new object "HP Manager	ment Agents: OS Information: Overall Server Hest ment Agents: Health Metrics: Health Status''. Stati
2004-02-26 07:56:36 00: AwNsm@WARBIRD report	s new object "HP Manage	ment Agents: Standard Equipment Processor(s):Cl

HP DMI client support

This section describes the information received from HP desktops running the HP DMI agents. Most of the management for clients occurs through the use of the web-enabled agents. The following are examples of a system running the client agents viewed through the Unicenter DMI Manager.

The following example shows the menu options for the DMI service on an HP client. Drill down to a specific system from the Unicenter WorldView Map. HP client systems running the HP DMI Agents do not display an HP icon.



The following example shows the DMI browser pointed to an HP client running only the DMI agents. The Compaq Monitor Information and Compaq PC Systems MIF entries listed provide information into the DMI browser. You can launch the browser from the WorldView Map, which brings up the selected node, or from the menu (enter the name of the machine to browse).



The following example shows the information provided in the Compaq PC Systems MIF. The ComponentID field is selected and displayed. This field contains information on the manufacturer, product, version, and serial number of the selected computer.

Scomputer Associates DMI Browser: [\\FRØST\Compag PC	Syste	ens MIF\Componer	ND]	
Elle Edit ⊻iew Help				
		■ + → ?		
E-A FROST		Attribute	Value	Access
Win32 DMI Service Provider		Manufacturer	Compag Computer Corporation	Read-Only
E-W- Compag Monitor Information		- Product	Deskpro EN Series	Read-Only
- 😔 ComponentiD		-Version	1AE	Read-Only
Honitor Resolutions A solution A so		Serial Number	6010CKT3A504	Read-Only
Event Generation	_	Installation	03/12/03 15:02:36	Read-Only
Event State		-Verity	This component exists, and is functioning correctly.	Read-Only
E Compaq PC Systems MIF		- ·		-
ComponentID				
E - A General Information				
Dperating System				
😥 🤣 System BIOS				
E				
E - A Physical Memory				
E				
🐑 🍪 Paralel Ports				
Ready		, ,	6 attributes / 1 row	IUM 📃 🍃

Troubleshooting

In this section

HP Management Agent discovery issues	61
TRIX exists when importing classes	62
Discovery command	62
Discovery issues	63
Gwclass.dat with multiple entries	63
Discovered HP systems only display agents as Any:Absent	63
Environment variables not properly set	63
New message records not used	
Remote Insight Inclusion not created	64
Frequently asked questions	64
Additional resources	

HP Management Agent discovery issues

Version 3.3 of the Insight Integration provides extended discovery and classification for HP systems. In some situations, this discovery might not work. This section discusses several reasons why HP systems might not be discovered and provides some tips on verifying the HP Management Agent setup.

Supported classes

The DSM only checks classes supported in the Insight Integration to verify a device of that class is an HP device. If Unicenter discovers a device as one of the following, then the DSM verifies that the device is an HP device. The Insight Integration does not classify the device as an HP device if Unicenter does not classify a device as running one of the following operating systems:

- Microsoft® Windows® NT
- Windows® 95
- Windows® 9x
- Windows® NT Server
- Windows® 2000
- Windows 2003™ Server
- Windows® XP
- Windows® NetServer
- Novell
- UnixWare
- SCO UNIX
- Linux
- DEC System
- OS/2

Changing the default community string

If a community string other than "public" is used for SNMP read access, update the Pollset for InsightManager. You can change the Pollset using the Pollset Browser.

Use the DSM wizard to update the class with the correct SNMP community strings. Change the adminCommunityString in a similar manner.

Verifying agent communication

Verify the HP Insight Management Agents are installed and that the management console can communicate with the utilities provided in Unicenter.

Use the SNMPGET utility to verify that the management console is receiving a response from the HP Insight Management Agents. The general format for the command is:

```
C:\tng\bin\snmpget.exe IPADDRESS 1.3.6.1.4.1.232.1.1.1.0 -c COMMUNITY
```

The HP OID specified is the OID used for discovery of HP systems by the DSM policy. The command generates a response similar to the following. The following example verifies that the device is an HP system discovered by the Insight Integration.

```
C:\TNG\BIN>snmpget 172.25.162.30 1.3.6.1.4.1.232.1.1.1.0
1.3.6.1.4.1.232.1.1.1.0: INTEGER: 1 -c public
```

An error might return a message similar to the following:

```
C:\TNG\BIN>snmpget 172.25.162.191
1.3.6.1.4.1.232.1.1.1.0 -c public
snmpget: Agent reported error with variable #1
1.3.6.1.4.1.232.1.1.1.0: SNMP: Variable does not exist or access is
denied
```

If the HP OID is not queried successfully, then the specified system cannot be discovered as an HP device. To troubleshoot the problem:

- 1. Verify that SNMP is loaded on the target machine.
- 2. Verify that the correct community string is being used ("Community strings" on page 18).
- 3. Verify that the HP Insight Management Agents are loaded on the target machine.
- Run the Unicenter MIB browsing utility (mibbrowse.exe) to verify that the HP MIBs were loaded into the database correctly. Click the connect icon. If the HP MIBs were loaded correctly, the dropdown menu displays entries beginning with the letters CPQ.

TRIX exists when importing classes

If TRIX generates a Dr. Watson message when importing the HP specific classes into a Unicenter 3.0 installation, download and install patch QO39829.CAZ from the Computer Associates website (<u>ftp://ftp.ca.com/CAproducts/unicenter/CCS30/nt/0211/qo39829/QO39829.CAZ</u>).

Discovery command

Both the Remote Insight/iLO devices and the host systems must be discovered by Unicenter for the device association to successfully occur. You can execute ping discovery on the managed subnet to help with device discovery by running the following command:

```
dscvrbe -R REPOSITORY -J IP -D PINGSWEEP -M 172.25.161.*
```

Discovery issues

If hpqdscvr.exe aborts when running discovery, verify that the discovery log file is not open and execute the program again.

Gwclass.dat with multiple entries

If the Insight Integration is installed multiple times, the gwclass.dat file has the string "HP_Host|HP_Workstation|" appended to the end several times. Edit the file to remove the extra occurrences of the string.

Discovered HP systems only display agents as Any: Absent

The gwclass.dat file is edited during installation to append "HP_Host|HP_Workstation|" to the end of the file. If the file is not edited, systems in the HP classes do not display discovered agents. Verify that this entry has been made in the gwclass.dat file.

To make this addition to the file:

- 1. Change to the \hpqnsm\cpqwv\classes directory.
- 2. Run the hpgwedit.exe file.

The output displays similar to the following:

```
GWCLASS.DAT
Current=Agent|Bridge|Host|Hub|Printers|Router|Switch|Workstation|Managed
PC|Xterm|OtherDevices|Unclassified_Class|Access_Point|UPS|
GWCLASS.DAT
New=Agent|Bridge|Host|Hub|Printers|Router|Switch|Workstation|ManagedPC|X
term|OtherDevices|Unclassified_Class|Access_Point|UPS|HP_Host|HP_Worksta
tion|
Eile_muclass_dat_suggestively_undeted
```

File gwclass.dat successfully updated.

Alternatively, you can edit the file and add the entry manually.

Environment variables not properly set

The two environment variables used by the integration are placed in the registry in the HKEY_LOCAL_MACHINE\SYSTEM\CurrentControlSet\Control\Session Manager\Environment directory.

If the IMAddress and CAI_MSG_EXIT environment variables do not get set properly during the installation, you can set them manually.

- 1. Right-click My Computer, and select Properties.
- 2. Click the **Advanced** tab.
- 3. Click the Environment Variables button.
- 4. In the System Variables window, select CAI_MSG_EXIT and click Edit.
- 5. Enter HPQEMC.EXE in the Variable Value field and click OK.
- 6. In the System Variables window, select IMAddress and click Edit.
- 7. Enter the address of the Insight Manager server in the Variable Value field and click OK.
- 8. Click **OK>OK** to exit the windows.
- 9. Restart the system for the changes to take effect.

New message records not used

The integration kit was installed, but the new message records are not being utilized (most of the trap messages still say Compaq).

The old message records are not removed by default when the new message records are installed on a system. Run the cpqem_remove script from the previous version of the Insight Integration to remove the old message records from the database.

Existing message records are not automatically removed so that you can preserve any custom settings.

If only the message records that are new since the last version of the Insight Integration must be installed, change to the \cpqem\new33 directory and run the loadnew script.

Remote Insight Inclusion not created

These following conditions must be met before the inclusion link for the Remote Insight/iLO management processor in a server can be created.

Both the server and the Remote Insight/iLO management processor must be discovered by Unicenter. The Remote Insight object remains on the Unicenter segment map.

The Remote Insight/iLO management processor must be classified in the HP_RemoteInsight class.

Frequently asked questions

Why are the HP Management Agents not discovered on HP_RemoteInsight devices?

To avoid severity propagation errors like the following example, HP_RemoteInsight devices are no longer monitored for the HP Management Agents. Only the host servers are monitored for the agents.

The hpqdscvr program deletes any InsightManager objects that have the state "ANY:ABSENT" when it is executed. Any devices that are reclassified as HP_RemoteInsight objects have their InsightManager objects deleted during this step.

Other InsightManager objects with the status of "ANY:ABSENT" might be deleted. In this case, the agents are rediscovered by the DSM when they return to the UP state.

Example severity propagation error:

"CA-Unicenter TND Severity Propagation_0_E: <No Message Table> CA-Unicenter TND Severity Propagation Circular reference. Inclusion object ignored. Inclusion: ccd495bd-68f1-447b-aa75e90266b8373f Parent: 8bd6702b-43c4-4e4d-9019-bcffee624362 Child: 15a57601-5a94-4719acee-03cdd39eade7"

When launching to Insight Manager 7, why does the browser open and shows the "this page cannot be displayed" error message?

The browser could not find the HP Insight Manager 7 server. Edit the IMAddress environment variable with the correct IP address of the HP Insight Manager 7 server on the network.

When launching to Insight Manager 7, why does the browser open after logging into the server and show the "The device at IPADDRESS was not found. The device was not found" error message?

The device launched has not been discovered by the HP Insight Manager 7 server. Log in to the HP Insight Manager 7 server, and run discovery on the subnet containing the device or add the device into HP Insight Manager 7 manually.

When installing the HP message records, why does the following error occur: "line no 623, no such file or directory"?

The size of the file being imported is causing problems with CAUTIL. Obtain an updated version of cautil.exe from Computer Associates that can handle file sizes larger than 13 KB, or divide the file into parts smaller than 13 KB each before loading them into the database.

When launching the web browser to a device, why is there a message saying that the page cannot be displayed or a connection cannot be established?

Currently, the HP Insight Agents menu option appears on all HP systems. In this case, the web agents might not be running on the device that you are trying to browse.

Why is the menu on the HP Management Agent icon duplicated (entries are listed twice)?

If you were running a previous version of the integration, all menu entries in the Unicenter database were not removed before installing the new integration. Run the Unicenter Object Browser and navigate to TNGRoot and then Popup_Menu. Search for entries with the name CIMAgt and delete the duplicate entries.

Why are the original SNMP traps from HP devices not discarded in the Unicenter Event Management Console?

HP keeps the original SNMP trap along with the event translation in the Unicenter Event Management Console. The original trap is kept to provide extra information if necessary. You can suppress the original trap by adding the lines

"DEFine MSGCTion NAME=(*,5)" and "ACTION=SUPPRESS"

between the TYPE=MSG and DEFine MSGACTion NAME=(*,10) lines in the existing message records. Ensure that these lines are added for each message record.

How do I load only the alarm translations that I require into the database?

HP recommends editing the cpqload.bat file and deleting the line that loads the unwanted message records. For example, deleting the line cautil -f cpqnt.txt from the cpqload.bat file prevents the translations for the HP NT OS Management alarms from being loaded into the database. If you must remove specific alarms, edit the individual files containing the unwanted alarms. Also, access the Unicenter Message Records list, and delete the unwanted message records after the Insight Integration has been installed.

How do I see any HP event translations after loading the HP message records?

- Verify that SNMP trap processing is enabled at the management console so that you can receive HP alarms. To enable SNMP trap processing, select Enterprise
 Management>Configuration>Settings>SNMP Trap Server Activated, and set the value to ON.
- 2. Issue the opreload command in the Event Management Console after installing the HP message records to load the new records into the database.

How do I see a list of all my systems with HP Insight Management Agents?

- 1. Start the TNG Object Browser by clicking Start>Programs>Unicenter WorldView>Object Browser.
- In the Object Browser tree view, navigate to TNGRoot>ManagedObject>Agent>InsightManager, and select the Insight Manager entry to display all the Insight Management Agents.

How do I mark entries in the IML as corrected?

The HP Agent View enables you to view the IML on a system. However, it does not enable you to mark as corrected. To mark log entries as corrected, use the options provided through the HP System Management Homepage and Insight Management Agents.

Why does the message "An error occurred while processing this request" appear when using the Agent View window?

This message appears when you request information from the Agent View window, but the hardware subsystem is not present on a system. For example, the initial Agent View window provides status on the Drive Array system and the SCSI system, but if either of these systems is not present in the device, the warning message appears.

Why do the new HP message records not display all the information on hard drive alerts?

The new HP hard drive alarms pass several fields of information that were not sent with previous alarms (including Model, Serial Number, and Firmware Revision). The message records for new alarms that attempt to parse the trap information and display it to the user. If some drives do not send the model information, the information after the model field displayed to the user will be incorrect.

For example, the following trap did not send the model number. All the basic trap information is correct, but the extended information after Model might be invalid.

```
HP Drive Array Physical Drive Status Change (3029): FAILED (Controller:
5, Bus: 1, Drive Bay: 1 Model:, Firmware: VALUE:, S/N: VALUE:, Failure
Code: .iso.org.dod.internet.private.enterprises.232.3.2.5.1.1.55.5.1)
```

This example is the same trap with all the data fields correctly transmitted and parsed by the message records.

HP Drive Array Physical Drive Status Change (3029): FAILED (Controller: 5, Bus: 1, Drive Bay: 1 Model: COMPAQ WDE2170S , Firmware: 1.52, S/N: WS7000134715, Failure Code: 20)

Devices appear on the map with the new HP icons, but no agents are discovered running on the HP devices. Why?

Verify that the gwclass.dat file located in UnicenterDirectory\services\config\aws_wvgate contains the entries "HP_Host|HP_Workstation|" at the end of the line. These entries enable the DSM to monitor the new HP classes.

Why do my HP agents in Node view display SCSI devices when my system is running a drive array?

The HP SCSI agent is running on the monitored system. Because the agent is running, the SCSI MIB variables are discovered and some information is displayed.

Additional resources

In addition to this guide, the following information sources are available:

- Management Integration Support website (<u>http://h18000.www1.hp.com/products/servers/management/integrationmodule-support.html</u>)
- HP Management website (http://www.hp.com/servers/manage)
- CA Unicenter NSM User's Guide
- Unicenter Books Online

Insight Integration state change messages

In this section

State event messages	67
DSM policy state change messages	
State event messages for Overall Status Policy	
DSM policy state change messages for Overall Status Policy	

State event messages

The following state event messages are defined in the InsightManager.dat file:

- HostMibCond:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- ThermalCondition:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HealthStatFSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- cpqCorrectableMemory:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- CriticalErrorLog_FSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- EquipmentCondition:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- cpu_fsm:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName:\$cpqSeCpuUnitIndex \$reason
- SystemInfoMibCondition:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- ThresholdCondition:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- UPSCondition:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- UPSLineStatus:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- cpqScsiMibCnd_FSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- ScsiCntrl_FSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName:\$cpqScsiCntrlIndex \$reason
- ScsiLogicalDrive_fsm:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName:\$cpqScsiLogDrvIndex \$reason
- ScsiPhysicalDrive_fsm:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName:\$cpqScsiPhyDrvIndex \$reason
- cpqDaMibCnd_FSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- DACntrlEnt_fsm:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName:\$cpqDACntrlIndex \$reason
- Accelerator_fsm:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName:\$cpqDAccIndex \$reason
- IdaLogicalDrive_fsm:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName:\$cpqIdaLogDrvIndex \$reason
- IdaPhysicalDrive_fsm:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName:\$cpqDaPhyDrvIndex \$reason
- CPQ_ClusterFSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- CPQ_RemoteInsight_FSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- CPQ_FibreChannelFSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- CPQ_NIC_FSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- CPQ_RACKENCLOSURE_FSM:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason

DSM policy state change messages

In the following DSM policy state change messages, oldState and newState vary:

- 161 (ClassName = HostMibCond oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = ThermalCondition oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HealthStatFSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = cpqCorrectableMemory oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = CriticalErrorLog_FSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = EquipmentCondition oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = cpu_fsm oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = SystemInfoMibCondition oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = ThresholdCondition oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = UPSCondition oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = UPSLineStatus oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = cpqScsiMibCnd_FSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = ScsiCntrl_FSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = ScsiLogicalDrive_fsm oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = ScsiPhysicalDrive_fsm oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = cpqDaMibCnd_FSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = DACntrlEnt_fsm oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = Accelerator_fsm oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = IdaLogicalDrive_fsm oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = IdaPhysicalDrive_fsm oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = CPQ_ClusterFSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = CPQ_RemoteInsight_FSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = CPQ_FibreChannelFSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = CPQ_NIC_FSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = CPQ_RACKENCLOSURE_FSM oldState = ?? newState = ??)

The following table lists the possible Acknowledgement by User state change values:

oldState value	newState value
Broken	CriticalAcknowledged
Warning	WarningAcknowledged
Repaired	Up

The following table lists the possible Polling by DSM state change values:

oldState value	newState value
CriticalAcknowledged	• Repaired
	• Warning
WarningAcknowledged	• Repaired
	• Broken

oldState value	newState value
Down	Repaired
	• Warning
	• Broken
Broken	Repaired
	• Warning
Unknown	• Up
	• Warning
	• Broken
Repaired	• Warning
	• Broken
Up	• Warning
	• Broken
Warning	Repaired
	• Broken

The following are polling state change message examples:

- 161 (ClassName = cpqScsiMibCnd_FSM oldState = Up newState = Broken)
- 161 (ClassName = ScsiCntrl_FSM oldState = Up newState = Broken)
- 161 (ClassName = cpqScsiMibCnd_FSM oldState = Broken newState = Repaired)
- 161 (ClassName = ScsiCntrl_FSM oldState = Broken newState = Repaired)

The following are acknowledge state change examples:

- (ClassName = HealthStatFSM oldState = Broken newState = CriticalAcknowledged)
- (ClassName = HealthStatFSM oldState = Warning newState = WarningAcknowledged)
- (ClassName = ScsiCntrl_FSM oldState = Repaired newState = Up)

State event messages for Overall Status Policy

The following state event messages are defined in the InsightManager.dat file for the Overall Status Policy:

- HP_HostOS_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_Health_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_StandardEquipment_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_SystemInfo_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_SCSI_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_DriveArray_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_Cluster_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_RemoteInsight_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_FibreChannel_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_NIC_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason
- HP_RackEnclosure_Status:\\$event:\\$oldState:\\$newState:\$hostName \$reason

DSM policy state change messages for Overall Status Policy

In the following DSM policy state change messages, oldState and newState vary:

- 161 (ClassName = HP_HostOS_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_Health_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_StandardEquipment_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_SystemInfo_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_SCSI_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_DriveArray_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_Cluster_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_RemoteInsight_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_FibreChannel_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_NIC_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_RackEnclosure_Status oldState = ?? newState = ??)

The following table lists the possible Acknowledgement by User state change values:

oldState value	newState value
Broken	CriticalAcknowledged
Warning	WarningAcknowledged
Repaired	Up

The following table lists the possible Polling by DSM state change values:

oldState value	newState value
CriticalAcknowledged	• Repaired
	• Warning
WarningAcknowledged	• Repaired
	• Broken
Down	• Repaired
	• Warning
	• Broken
Broken	• Repaired
	• Warning
Unknown	• Up
	• Warning
	• Broken
Repaired	• Warning
	• Broken
Up	• Warning
	• Broken
Warning	• Repaired
	• Broken

The following are polling state change message examples:

- 161 (ClassName = HP_SCSI_Status oldState = Up newState = Broken)
- 161 (ClassName = HP_SCSI_Status oldState = Broken newState = Repaired)

The following are acknowledge state change examples:

- (ClassName = HP_Health_Status oldState = Broken newState = CriticalAcknowledged)
- (ClassName = HP_Health_Status oldState = Warning newState = WarningAcknowledged)

Monitored agents

In this section

Agents monitored under HP classes

The following table lists the agents monitored by default under each of the new HP classes defined in the Unicenter CORE. The monitored agents are defined in the insightmanager.dat file. These definitions enable agents other than the HP Insight Management Agents to be discovered on an HP classified device. These definitions were set up according to the defaults in Unicenter.

If an agent being used on an HP device is not listed here, modify the insightmanager.dat file to include the information for the desired agent. For example, if the NT System Agent is not listed in the insightmanager.dat file, then the NT System Agent is not discovered or displays as "absent" or "gone" under the HP_WindowsNT_Server class.

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_Windows95	Ping
	SysAgtWin95
	SysAgtWin9x
	MMExagent_v30
	InsightManager
HP_Windows9x	Ping
	SysAgtWin95
	SysAgtWin9x
	MMExagent_v30
	InsightManager
HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
----------------------	-----------------------------------
HP_WindowsNT	Ping
	SysAgtNT
	SQLServerAgt
	SybaseAgt
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	LogAgentNT_v30
	caiLogA2
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	InsightManage
	MMsapAgent
	MmsAgent
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	HpeNgent
	decStatAgent
	db2Agent
	CicsInstance
	cellAgent
	caiSysAgtMvs
	caiSysAgtMqs
	caiSysAgtCics
	pplAgent
	caiW2kOs
	caiNtOsr

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_Windows2000	Ping
	Mib2
	SysAgtNT
	SQLServerAgt
	SybaseAgt
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	LogAgentNT_v30
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	caiW2kOs
	caiNtOs
	caiLogA2
	InsightManager
	sapAgent
	MMsapAgent
	MmsAgent
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	HpeNgent
	decStatAgent
	db2Agent
	CicsInstance
	cellAgent
	caiSysAgtMvs
	caiSysAgtMqs
	caiSysAgtCics
	pplAgent

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_WindowsXP	Ping
	Mib2
	SysAgtNT
	SQLServerAgt
	SybaseAgt
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	LogAgentNT_v30
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	caiW2kOs
	caiNtOs
	caiLogA2
	InsightManager
	sapAgent
	MMsapAgent
	MmsAgent
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	HpeNgent
	decStatAgent
	db2Agent
	CicsInstance
	cellAgent
	caiSysAgtMvs
	caiSysAgtMqs
	caiSysAgtCics
	pplAgent

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_WindowsNT_Server	Ping
	Mib2
	SysAgtNT
	SQLServerAgt
	SybaseAgt
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	LogAgentNT_v30
	caiLogA2
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	InsightManager
	MMsapAgent
	MmsAgent
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	HpeNgent
	decStatAgent
	db2Agent
	CicsInstance
	cellAgent
	caiSysAgtMvs
	caiSysAgtMqs
	caiSysAgtCics
	pplAgent
	caiW2kOs
	caiNtOs

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_Windows2000_Server	Ping
	Mib2
	SysAgtNT
	SQLServerAgt
	SybaseAgt
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	LogAgentNT_v30
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	caiW2kOs
	caiNtOs
	caiLogA2
	InsightManager
	MMsapAgent
	MmsAgent
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	HpeNgent
	decStatAgent
	db2Agent
	CicsInstance
	cellAgent
	caiSysAgtMvs
	caiSysAgtMqs
	caiSysAgtCics
	pplAgent
	caiWinA3
	dsmMonitor
	caiWmiAgent
	AWsadmin
	caiAdsA2
	cailngA2
	cailngA2Inst
	caiSqlA2
	caiSqlA2Inst

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_Windows_NetServer	Ping
	Mib2
	SysAgtNT
	SQLServerAgt
	SybaseAgt
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	LogAgentNT_v30
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	caiW2kOs
	caiNtOs
	cailogA2
	InsightManager
	MMsapAgent
	MmsAgent
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	HpeNgent
	decStatAgent
	db2Agent
	CicsInstance
	cellAgent
	caiSysAgtMvs
	caiSysAgtMqs
	caiSysAgtCics
	pplAgent
	caiWinA3
	dsmMonitor
	caiWmiAgent
	AWsadmin
	caiAdsA2
	cailngA2
	cailngA2Inst
	caiSqlA2
	caiSqlA2Inst
HP_Novell	Ping
	SysAgtNetWare
	MMExagent_V30
	InsightManager

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_UnixWare	Ping
	Mib2
	LogAgent_v30
	ProAgent_v30
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	InsightManager
	SysAgtUnix
	caiLogA2
	OsAgent_v30
	OraAgent_v30
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	db2Agent
	CaiUxOs
HP_OS2	Ping
	SysAgtOS2
	MMExagent_v30
	InsightManager

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_DECSystem	Ping
	LogAgent_v30
	ProAgent_v30
	SybaseAgt
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	InsightManager
	caiLogA2
	SysAgtUnix
	SysAgtVMS
	MMsapAgent
	OsAgent_v30
	OracleAgt
	OraAgent_v30
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	db2Agent
	CaiUxOs
	OraAgtVMS
	MmsAgent
HP_SCOUnix	Ping
	Mib2
	SysAgtUnix
	OsAgent_v30
	Log_Agent_v30
	ProAgent_v30
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	InsightManager
	caiLogA2
	OracleAgt
	OraAgent_v30
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	db2Agent
	CaiUxOs
	Culoxos

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_Linux	Ping
	Mib2
	SybaseAgt
	OsAgent_v30
	Log_Agent_v30
	ProAgent_v30
	HpaAgent
	IngAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	InsightManager
	caiLogA2
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	db2Agent
	CaiUxOs
	caiSysAgtMqs

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_InsightManager	Ping
	Mib2
	SysAgtNT
	SQLServerAgt
	SybaseAgt
	HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	LogAgentNT_v30
	caiLogA2
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	InsightManager
	MMsapAgent
	MmsAgent
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	HpeNgent
	decStatAgent
	db2Agent
	CicsInstance
	cellAgent
	caiSysAgtMvs
	caiSysAgtMqs
	caiSysAgtCics
	pplAgent
	caiW2kOs
	caiNtOs

HP class in the CORE	Agents monitored for the HP class
HP_IntegrityServer	Ping
	Mib2
	InsightManager
	SQLServerAgt
	Agent:SybaseAgt
	Agent:HpaAgent
	MMExagent_v30
	IngAgent
	sapAgent
	MmoAgent
	caiW2kOs
	cailogA2
	MMsapAgent
	MmsAgent
	ImxAgent
	HpxAgent
	HpeNgent
	dceStatAgent
	db2Agent
	CicsInstance
	cellAgent
	caiSysAgtMvs
	caiSysAgtMqs
	caiSysAgtCics
	pplAgent
HP_RemoteInsight	Ping
	Mib2
HP_RackEnclosure	Ping
 HP_SANAppliance	Ping
	InsightManager
HP_TaskSmart	Ping
_	InsightManager

Technical support

In this section

Before you contact HP	84
HP contact information	84

Before you contact HP

Be sure to have the following information available before calling HP:

- Technical support registration number (if applicable)
- Product serial number
- Product model name and number
- Applicable error messages
- Add-on boards or hardware
- Third-party hardware or software
- Operating system type and revision level

HP contact information

For the name of the nearest HP authorized reseller:

- In the United States, see the HP US service locator webpage (<u>http://www.hp.com/service_locator</u>).
- In other locations, see the Contact HP worldwide (in English) webpage (<u>http://welcome.hp.com/country/us/en/wwcontact.html</u>).

For HP technical support:

- In the United States, for contact options see the Contact HP United States webpage (<u>http://welcome.hp.com/country/us/en/contact_us.html</u>). To contact HP by phone:
 - Call 1-800-HP-INVENT (1-800-474-6836). This service is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. For continuous quality improvement, calls may be recorded or monitored.
 - If you have purchased a Care Pack (service upgrade), call 1-800-633-3600. For more information about Care Packs, refer to the HP website (<u>http://www.hp.com</u>).
- In other locations, see the Contact HP worldwide (in English) webpage (<u>http://welcome.hp.com/country/us/en/wwcontact.html</u>).

Acronyms and abbreviations

CORE

common object repository

DSM Distributed State Machine

HTTP hypertext transfer protocol

iLO Integrated Lights-Out

IML Integrated Management Log

IP Internet Protocol

MIB

management information base

MIF Management Information Format

NIC network interface controller

NSM Network and Systems Management

object identifier

OID

RAM random access memory

RILOE

Remote Insight Lights-Out Edition

SCSI

small computer system interface

SNMP

Simple Network Management Protocol

SQL structured query language

TCP/IP

Transmission Control Protocol/Internet Protocol

Index

A

additional references 66 agent communication 62 Agent View 29 agents, troubleshooting 63 application launch 30

С

CA Unicenter, supported versions of 7 changing the community string 62 class definitions, configuring 24 class definitions, file names 51 classes, installing 47 classes, installing 47 classes, troubleshooting 61 common object repository (CORE) discovery 47 community string 18, 62 components, DSM 19 components, Event Management 20 components, WorldView 19 configuring class definitions 24 CORE (common object repository) discovery 47 CORE, rebuilding 57

D

devices, discovery of 46 devices, reclassifying 50 devices, unclassifying 50 discovering HP devices 46 discovery issues, troubleshooting 61, 62, 63 discovery messages 49 discovery parameters 18 discovery, supported classes for 49 distributed installation 18 distributed state machine (DSM) installation 18 DMI clients, support for 59 DSM (distributed state machine) installation 18 DSM components 19 DSM event monitoring 27 DSM policy state change messages 68, 70 DSM status policy 26 DSM wizard 18

E

enabling SNMP trap processing 33 Enterprise Management Console, buttons 33 Enterprise Management Console, overview 32 Enterprise Management installation 19 Enterprise Management integration 32 environment variables 63 Event Management components 20 extended discovery 18, 46

F

features, new 7 features, overview 5 frequently asked questions 64

G

gwclass.dat, editing 17, 63 gwclass.dat, troubleshooting 63

Η

HP classes, installing 47
HP clients, support for 57
HP devices, discovery of 46
HP devices, reclassifying 50
HP devices, unclassifying 50
HP Management Agent View 29
HP Node View 25
HP System Management Homepage, launching 31
HP Systems Insight Manager, generating events from 53
HP Systems Insight Manager, support 7
HP Tru64 UNIX integration 43
hpdscvr utility 47
hpqunclass command 50
HP-UX server integration 45

I

Insight Integration, installing 10 Insight Integration, upgrading 17 Insight Management Agent version 7 Insight Manager 7 51 installation instructions 9, 10 installation notes 17 installation overview 9 installation, Enterprise Management 19 installation, WorldView components 18 installing HP classes 47 installing Insight Integration 10 Integrity server integration 40

L

launching HP System Management Homepage 31 launching HP Systems Insight Manager 31 launching HP Systems Insight Manager in-context 31

Μ

management information base (MIB) files 26, 57 message actions 34 message records 17, 34, 64 MIB (management information base) files 26, 57 monitored agents 72 monitored systems 7

Ν

new features 7 Node View 25

0

OpenVMS integration 44 overview, installation 9 overview, product 5

Ρ

policy files 9, 25 policy, DSM event monitoring 27 policy, DSM status 26 product availability 8 product overview 5 product registration 8

R

rebuilding the CORE 57 reclass command 20, 47, 50 reclassifying HP devices 50 Remote Insight Inclusion link 64 repository, rebuilding 57 requirements, system 7 resources 66 revision history 8

S

setup wizard 10, 18 Severity Browser 57 SNMP traps, enabling 33 state change messages 67 state event messages 67, 69 supported DMI clients 59 supported HP clients 57 supported versions of Unicenter 7 system discovery 18 system requirements, overview of 7

T

TaskSmart support 51 trap messages 34 TRIX issues 62 TRIX scripts 51 troubleshooting agents 63 troubleshooting classes 61 troubleshooting discovery issues 61, 62, 63

U

unclassifying HP devices 50 Unicenter Agent Technology integration 25 Unicenter Severity Browser 57 Unicenter, supported versions of 7 uninstalling software 20 upgrading software 17, 20 utility, hpqdscvr 47

V

verifying agent communication 62

W

Web Jetadmin integration, overview 37 WorldView classes 17 WorldView components 19 WorldView installation 18 WorldView integration overview 22 WorldView maps 22